**Framework Schedule 1 (Specification)**

This Schedule sets out what we and our buyers want.

The Supplier must only provide the Deliverables (e.g. services) for the Lot that they have been appointed to.

For all Lots and/or Deliverables, the Supplier must help Buyers comply with any specific applicable Standards of the Buyer.

The Deliverables and any Standards set out below may be refined (to the extent permitted and set out in the Order Form) by a Buyer during a Further Competition Procedure to reflect its service requirements for entering a particular Call-Off Contract.

Table of Contents

1. INTRODUCTION4

2. DESCRIPTION OF LOTS4

3. MANDATORY SERVICE REQUIREMENTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)7

4. CODE OF CONDUCT (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)8

5. COMPLIANCE (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)9

6. DUTY OF CARE (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)10

7. RECRUITMENT AND APPOINTMENT OF INTERPRETERS AND TRANSLATORS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)11

8. CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)13

9. TRAINING AND CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)13

10. SECURITY VETTING/CLEARANCES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)14

11. DATA SECURITY (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)15

12. BOOKING PROCESS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)16

13. CANCELLATIONS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)19

14. CANCELLATION BY BUYER – TELEPHONE INTERPRETING, NON SPOKEN AND SPOKEN VIDEO LANGUAGE SERVICES AND SPOKEN FACE TO FACE INTERPRETING SERVICES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)20

15. CANCELLATION BY BUYER – TRANSLATION, TRANSCIPTION AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)20

16. CANCELLATION BY BUYER – NON SPOKEN FACE TO FACE ONLY (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)21

17. CANCELLATION BY THE INTERPRETER/TRANSLATOR ANDD/OR SUPPLIER – ALL LOTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)21

18. PAYMENT AND INVOICING (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)21

19. TRAVEL COSTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)22

20. SERVICE STANDARDS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)23

21. MANAGEMENT INFORMATION (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)23

22. COMPLAINTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)24

23. WHISTLEBLOWING (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)25

24. SOCIAL VALUE (ALL LOTS)26

APPENDIX 1 – LOT 1 NATIONAL MANAGED SERVICE REQUIREMENTS28

APPENDIX 2 - LOT 2 TRANSLATION, TRANSCRIPTION AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (SPOKEN LANGUAGES)36

APPENDIX 3 – LOT 3 TELEPHONE AND SPOKEN VIDEO INTERPRETATION SERVICES38

APPENDIX 4 – LOT 4A TO 4L: NON SPOKEN LANGUAGE SERVICES41

APPENDIX 5 – LOT 5A TO 5M: REGIONAL MANAGED SERVICE45

APPENDIX 6 – LOT 6: QUALITY ASSURANCE SERVICES53

ANNEX 1 - QUALIFICATIONS64

ANNEX 2 - BANDINGS65

ANNEX 3 – LANGUAGE LIST69

ANNEX 4 – REGIONAL AREAS70

1. **INTRODUCTION**
   1. The Crown Commercial Service (the Authority) is seeking to establish a Framework Agreement for the provision of Language Services including Translation, Transcription and Ancillary Services, Spoken Telephone and Spoken and Non-Spoken Video Interpreting Services, Spoken and Non-Spoken Face to Face Interpreting Services and a Quality Assurance Service. The Framework Agreement shall comprise 6 Lots of which Lot 4 and 5 will have sub lots broken down by region.
   2. The purpose of this Framework Schedule 1 (Specification) is to provide a description of the Services that the Supplier shall be required to deliver to the Buyer under each Lot.
   3. This Framework Agreement shall be available to public sector organisations as set out in section VI.3 - Additional Information of the OJEU throughout the United Kingdom and overseas.
   4. The requirements span a wide and diverse customer base who will require a variety of specialisms. These shall include, but are not limited to, criminal justice procedures, legal, medical and medical trauma, pharmaceutical, financial, IT, media, children, mental health, transportation, engineering, procurement, marketing, housing, benefits, immigration, defence, security, technical and government (central and local).
   5. The Services required under the Lotting structure of this Framework Agreement and all Standards set out in this Specification and Appendices may be refined (to the extent permitted and set out in the Call Off Schedules) by the Buyer during a Call Off Procedure to reflect its own Service Requirements.
   6. This Framework Schedule 1 describes the requirements which the Supplier must be able to provide in full upon request from the Buyer. The services described in this Schedule represent the typical requirements utilised by the customer base, however this is not exhaustive and additional services, languages and Qualifications may be added if required. Therefore the Buyer is not restricted to services described and may seek additional requirements as long as they are relevant to the broad heading of the Lot.
2. **DESCRIPTION OF LOTS**
   1. **Lot 1 – National Managed Service:**

The provision of a Managed Service throughout the United Kingdom. This provision will enable one, some or all services to be called off which will be delivered via a Supplier awarded onto Lot 1. Suppliers must provide a tailored solution that covers advisory services, administrative support and efficient business processes through the delivery of the Buyers language service requirements.

* Spoken and Non-Spoken Translation, Transcription & Ancillary Services
* Spoken Telephone & Spoken and Non-Spoken Video Interpreting
* Spoken and Non-Spoken Face to Face Interpreting

The Supplier must be able to provide all the mandatory requirements set out in Section 3 and the services described in Appendix 1.

* 1. **Lot 2 – Translation, Transcription & Ancillary Services**

The provision of Translation, Transcription and Ancillary Services throughout the United Kingdom.

* **Translation:** The conversion of written documents into another language as text.
* **Transcription:** The conversion of written documents into alternative formats such as Print, Audio, Video or normal print or vice versa.
* **Ancillary Services:** Additional services which support the translation/transcription service.

Please note this Lot will not support any Non-Spoken elements such as Braille or In-vision BSL. Please refer to Lot 4 for these services.

The Supplier must be able to provide all the mandatory requirements set out in Section 3 and the services described in Appendix 2.

* 1. **Lot 3 - Telephone and Spoken Video Interpreting**

The provision of a Telephone Interpreting and Spoken Video Language Services throughout the United Kingdom.

This includes the provision of a consecutive and simultaneous interpreting either by telephone or video technology. The interpreter in all cases must convert the spoken language from one language to another enabling listeners and speakers to understand each other.

The Services which shall be provided under this Lot include:

* A scheduled telephone/video interpreting service for customers who prefer to book an interpreter in advance of an Assignment.
* On demand Telephone Interpreting for non-English speakers who need to use an Interpreter immediately over the telephone.
* In some instances it may be possible to provide an on demand video interpreting service but this will be agreed between the Supplier and Buyer at Call Off.

The Supplier must be able to provide all the mandatory requirements set out in Section 3 and the services described in Appendix 3.

* 1. **Lots 4a to 4l - Non Spoken Language Services**

The provision of Non Spoken Face to Face Interpreters, Video, Translation and Transcription services throughout the United Kingdom (see Annex 4). The Lots are as follows:

4a - North East                4b - North West

4c - Yorkshire and the Humberside 4d - East Midlands

4e - West Midlands 4f - East of England

4g – London 4h - South East

4i - South West 4j - Wales

4k – Scotland 4l - Northern Ireland

This Lot will enable communication to take place between Deaf, Deafblind and others requiring support to access English via face to face interpretation, video technology, written translations and transcription services specific to the non-spoken community.

The Supplier must be able to provide all the mandatory requirements set out in Section 3 and the services described in Appendix 4.

* 1. **Lots 5a to 5m – Regional Managed Service**

The provision of a Managed Service Provision throughout the United Kingdom and Overseas broken down by region (Annex 4). This provision will enable one, some or all services to be called off which will be delivered via Supplier awarded to the specific region. Suppliers shall provide a tailored solution that covers advisory services, administrative support and efficient business processes through the delivery of the buyers language service requirements. The Lots are as follows:

5a - North East                5b - North West

5c - Yorkshire and the Humberside 5d - East Midlands

5e - West Midlands 5f - East of England

5g - London 5h - South East

5i - South West 5j - Wales

5k - Scotland 5l - Northern Ireland

5m – Overseas & UK

The Supplier must be able to provide all the mandatory requirements set out in Section 3 and the services described in Appendix 5.

* 1. **Lot 6 – Quality Assurance Services**

The provision of a Quality Assurance Service for Buyers of the Framework Agreement.

This includes the provision of quality checks on the services provided by Suppliers who are awarded a place on the Framework and any Interpreters/Translators used to deliver a Call Off Contract via the Framework.

The Services delivered under this Lot include:

* Assessment of a recorded face to face booking (audio or video)
* Assessment of a live booking in person (Spoken & Non-Spoken)
* Assessment of a telephone interpretation
* Assessment of a video interpretation (Spoken & Non-Spoken)
* Assessment of Spoken/Non Spoken language Interpreter via Video Role Play
* Assessment of translated documents
* Assessment of transcriptions
* Checking that the requirements in the booking have been met by the Supplier

The Supplier awarded to the Quality Assurance Lot cannot be part of any of the other Lot to prevent conflict of interests arising.

The Supplier must be able to provide all the services described in Appendix 6.

1. **MANDATORY SERVICE REQUIREMENTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. Face to Face Services shall be available between 08:00hrs and 18:00hrs Monday to Friday of each week and on Bank Holidays and weekends. An additional out of hour’s facility shall be made available between 18:00hrs and 08:00hrs.
   2. Telephone and Video Interpretation shall be available 24 hours a day, 365 days a year.
   3. The Supplier must have the capability to upscale their service delivery to ensure continuity of service throughout the lifetime of the Framework so that the on boarding of new Buyers does not affect the service received by existing Buyers.
   4. The Supplier shall work with the Buyer to enable enhanced value for money through the reduction of procurement costs, Supplier management costs, bidding cost of the supply market and to access economies of scale relative to the size, value and status of the particular requirement.
   5. The Supplier shall provide a tailored solution that covers advisory services, administration support and efficient business processes through to the delivery of the language service requirements.
   6. The Supplier shall provide an end-to-end service with a seamless process to the end user, providing Language Service requirements, through its own Interpreters/Translators, contracted Interpreters/Translators and via Sub Contractors if required.
   7. The Supplier shall provide supporting services such as:

* Strategy and policy advice, for example advising how savings could be made by switching delivery channels;
* Centralised management information to provide insightful analysis to inform policy and decision making;
* Consolidating invoicing for the provision of the entire service.
  1. The Supplier shall ensure that any added value and saving benefits are embedded into the service delivery for Buyers.
  2. The Supplier shall ensure that more efficient and innovative ways of working are shared with the Buyer and any added value and/or savings are passed on to the Buyer.
  3. Interpreters may need to attend Government offices or venues in the UK at no cost to the Buyer or the Interpreter, for example for court purposes to verify the timings and/or content of previous conversations.
  4. Interpreters/Translator shall provide subsequent witness statements as and when mandated by Legal Body(s) and/or Contracting Authority at no additional cost to the Buyer.
  5. The Supplier shall ensure that the Buyer can request a United Kingdom (UK) based Interpreter who has permission to work in the UK.
  6. The Supplier must host a website clearly stating it is a provider to the Crown Commercial Service and what Lots the Supplier has been awarded to. The Website should also include contact details for the Commercial Agreement Manager of the Framework.
  7. All interpreters/translators must carry an official photo ID e.g. driving license or passport, to all assignments which should be valid within 12 months.
  8. All interpreters/translators must carry evidence of any declared security clearances to all assignments. The evidence must confirm the level of clearance assigned to the individual and the date it is valid to.

1. **CODE OF CONDUCT (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. As part of the delivery of the Framework, Suppliers must have a Code of Conduct in place which all Interpreters/Translators who will be utilised in the delivery of Services under the Framework must agree and comply with, unless registered with a Regulatory Organisation in which case the Regulatory Organisations Code of Conduct can be used. The Code of Conduct shall request the Interpreters/Translators:

* Maintain confidentiality at all times and not seek to make personal gain through information disclosed during their work.
* Only accept assignments which they have the competence to carry out to the standard required by the Buyer.
* Not pass on or subcontract any assignments to other individuals irrespective of their ability to deliver the requirement.
* Act impartially and professionally in all actions related to the provision of Language Services under this Framework Agreement.
* Not discriminate for or against parties, either directly or indirectly, on any grounds including, but not limited to race, colour, ethnic origin, age, nationality, religion, gender, sexuality, disability, or political allegiance.
* Disclose to the Buyer any information, including criminal record, which may make them unsuitable in any particular case.
* Disclose immediately if there is any conflict of interest due to the end user being known to the Interpreter/Translator. It will then be at the discretion of the Buyer to determine whether to proceed with the booking.
* Disclose any business, financial, family, or other interest, whether personal or otherwise, which they might have in relation to the matter being held.
* Not accept payment for information about the Authority or details of the Buyer’s assignments or information shared as part of the assignment.
* Not engage in any behaviour likely to discredit the Authority including, but not limited to, impairment through drugs or alcohol, sexual misconduct, violence, intimidation or abusive behaviour.
* Highlight any areas of concern, poor practice or potential safeguarding issues they identify in the course of their duties to the Supplier, who shall bring these to the attention of the Authority.
* Always act in accordance with the Ethical Standards of their Professional Bodies, where membership is held.
* Always have an official photo idea available and evidence that any declared security clearances are still valid.
  1. The Supplier should have a process in place to ensure that agreement to the Code of Conduct is renewed annually.
  2. The Supplier must have a procedure in place to ensure a fair and transparent process is provided to any Interpreter/Translator who is accused of being in breach of the Suppliers Code of Conduct. This process must allow for:
* a fair and transparent investigation
* where a breach has occurred a proportional outcome
* If necessary the removal of the individual from being used on the Framework.

Where there is a breach relating to an Interpreter/Translator that is a member of a Regulatory Body the Supplier should work collaboratively with the Body to ensure a resolution can be achieved.

* 1. The Supplier shall ensure that UK based British Sign Language (BSL) Interpreters, Lip speakers, Speech to Text Reporters and any Interpreters for the Deafblind are registered with either the National Register for Communication Professionals for the Deaf and Deafblind (NRCPD) or the Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community (SRLPDC). This is only relevant for Lots 1, 4 and 5.
  2. The Supplier may be asked by the Buyer to comply with their Code of Conduct in addition at Call-Off Contract stage.

1. **COMPLIANCE (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. The Supplier shall provide cooperation to the Authority, Buyer and Quality Assurance Provider to enable compliance with the Framework and Call-Off Contract to be tested.
   2. In the event of an Interpreters/Translators quality, ability, or integrity being compromised in any way, the Authority, Buyer or the Quality Assurance Provider shall reserve the right to require the Supplier to cease to deploy that individual on any Call-Off Contract under the Framework. Each decision shall be taken on a case by case basis and be appropriately evidenced and supported.
   3. The Supplier shall provide the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer with the details of any person employed or contracted as part of the Call Off within five (5) working days. Inclusive of this request the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer may request the following:

* List of qualifications including supporting evidence.
* Confirmation of individual right to work in the UK including supporting evidence.
* List of Security Clearances held including supporting evidence.
* List of previous experience and supporting evidence.
* Evidence of Continuous Professional Development (CPD).
  1. The Supplier shall ensure the records of onboarded Interpreters/Translators are kept up to date to reflect the validity of their qualifications, security clearances and right to work in the UK. These records should be held in a secure manner and upon request shared with either the Authority, Buyer and/or Quality Assurance Provider within 5 working days.
  2. The Supplier shall ensure that any Interpreters and/or Translators that may be used to deliver services under the Framework are informed that they may be required to undertake an assessment under the provision of Lot 6 by the Quality Assurance Provider.
  3. The Supplier shall ensure that any Interpreters and/or Translators that may be used to deliver services under the Framework are informed that their records may be requested by the Authority, Buyer and Quality Assurance Provider to ensure that they meet the minimum requirements to be utilised as part of the delivery of the Framework.
  4. The Supplier must work in collaboration with the Authority and/or Buyer to ensure that any outcomes from a Compliance Review are acted upon and done so in a time period determined by the Authority and/or Buyer.
  5. If necessary, the Supplier must allow the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer access to the Supplier’s premises to undertake checks to determine the mandatory requirements set out in this specification are being met.

1. **DUTY OF CARE (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. Notwithstanding the requirements set out in the Schedule 5 (Corporate Social Responsibility) the Supplier must make the following provision.
   2. The Supplier must ensure that the current Health and Safety legislation applies to both the physical and psychological health of Interpreters/Translators and that an organisation’s Health and Safety policy in place to cover this. Suppliers shall have a 'duty of care' to protect psychological as well as physical health and to act in a reasonable manner in the light of what is known about psychological reactions to traumatic events.
   3. Suppliers must have Standard Operating Procedures in place to prevent Interpreters/Translators being unduly traumatised due to the nature of some assignments and provide appropriate aftercare e.g. access to counselling services.
   4. Suppliers will have a process which enables Interpreters/Translators to opt in/out of types of assignments which they feel uncomfortable with.
   5. Upon request the Supplier must provide evidence of the policy and processes they have in place to demonstrate how they manage their Duty of Care responsibilities to either the Buyer and/ or the Authority.
2. **RECRUITMENT AND APPOINTMENT OF INTERPRETERS AND TRANSLATORS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory requirements linked to the recruitment and appointment of Interpreters/Translators that the Supplier is obligated to fulfil irrespective of whether the Interpreter/Translator is employed or contracted on a freelance basis as part of the delivery of this Framework.
   2. Suppliers shall ensure that their Framework pricing allows for the full recruitment process as no allowance will be made by the Authority or Buyer for price increases due to Suppliers having to improve and/or amend their recruitment process.
   3. The Supplier should maintain and actively support recruitment of new Interpreters/Translators to support the delivery of services and any subsequent Call Off Contract they bid for. The Authority and/or Buyer may request evidence of the Supplier’s activity and may ask for additional processes to be included which will be determined at the Call Off stage.
   4. The Supplier must have in place robust recruitment and appointment procedures that ensure the Interpreters/Translators are suitably qualified to deliver any requirements which may be required under the Lot(s) the Supplier has been awarded a place on.
   5. The Supplier shall employ and or contract relevant and linguistic specific, qualified language assessors/testers/teachers to conduct the interview process as appropriate.
   6. Prior to appointing any Interpreter/Translator to undertake an assignment under the Framework the Supplier shall ensure an application form is completed capturing the following:

* Evidence of experience including references to demonstrate they meet the requirements of the relevant Banding as per Annex 2.
* Qualifications including supporting evidence to verify.
* Current security clearances and evidence to verify.
* Right to work and evidence to verify.
* The Interpreters/Translators National Insurance Number (NINO) must be obtained as this will act as a unique reference.

The Supplier must validate the information provided to ensure it is accurate, including checks with relevant Regulatory Bodies/References if necessary. All of the above must be stored in a secure digital database. Upon request some or all of the above must be made available to the Authority, Buyer or Quality Assurance Provider within 5 working days in a digital format.

* 1. Suppliers shall verify the nationality and immigration status of applicants and ensure that Interpreters/Translators who are overseas nationals and who do not live in the UK have a valid UK work permit prior to submitting them for engagement. A copy of a valid permit shall be held on file digitally, the copy shall be in date and verified.
  2. The Supplier shall ensure that information is obtained as to whether Interpreters/Translators are suspended from duty with any other organisation, including Regulatory Bodies.
  3. Where the Supplier suspends any Interpreter/Translator who is a member of a Regulatory Body they shall inform the relevant Regulatory Bodies
  4. The Supplier shall provide confirmation of the number of suspensions on a quarterly basis to the Authority.
  5. The Supplier shall undertake individual face-to-face selection interviews in a location that is secure and private for all potential Interpreters/Translators that are short-listed and may be recruited or appointed. Where face to face selection interviews are not practical they may be conducted via another channel i.e. telephone/video conferencing and in any event the Supplier shall ensure that adequate controls are in place to support robust procedures in the identification and verification of the Interpreter/Translator.
  6. The Supplier shall test that the Interpreter/Translator can communicate clearly and effectively in both English and their chosen language or dialect (i.e. they are readily able to understand and be understood).
  7. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters/Translators are aware and have sufficient knowledge of relevant legislative requirements to the specific industry sector or specialist area that they are working in e.g. Health and Education, working with vulnerable people and confidentiality issues.
  8. The terms and conditions of the Interpreters/Translators legal relationship; full/part time employment, associate or self-employed to the Supplier shall be given to the Interpreter/Translator in full and in writing before the Supplier accepts the Interpreter/Translator for work. This agreement must set out how their information may be shared with the Quality Assurance Provider, Buyer, Authority and Regulatory Body. The terms and conditions shall also state that as part of the terms of any Call Off under the Framework the Interpreter/Translator may be subject to a Quality Assurance Check undertaken by the Quality Assurance Provider which could result in them being suspended from any assignment associated with that specific Call Off Contract.
  9. The Supplier shall keep a record of any formal interview conducted with Interpreters/Translator. Information in relation to the interviews shall be held within a secure database system (refer to section 11 Data Security) and be made available to the Authority, Buyer or Quality Assurance Provider upon request within 5 working days.
  10. The Supplier shall keep a secure database (refer to section 11 Data Security) which holds evidence to demonstrate that all Interpreters/Translators possess the qualifications, competencies and skills to meet the standards required by the Authority and/or Buyer as part of the delivery of a Call Off. The database should ensure that each Interpreter/Translator has their NINO recorded to act as a unique identifier. This system shall be made available to the Quality Assurance Provider and/or Authority upon request within 5 working days.

1. **CRIMINAL JUSTICE SYSTEM (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory Professional Requirements for Interpreters/Translators within the Criminal Justice System.
   2. A protocol on arrangements for the use of Interpreters/Translators in investigations and proceedings within the Criminal Justice system has been established between police, courts and other legal agencies. The Protocol relates to the Police and Criminal Evidence Act 1984 (PACE) and the Directive of 2010S/64/EU of the European Parliament and Council and of the Council of 20 October 2010 on the right to interpreting and translating criminal proceedings. The standardised requirement is that an Interpreter(s) working in a court, police station and/or other legal agencies should, be registered (“full” status with law option) with the National Register of Public Service Interpreters (NRPSI) or the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind people (NRCPD) or the Scottish Register of Language Professionals Working with the Deaf Community (SRLPDC). The Supplier shall ensure that any Interpreters provided on any Assignment to the Criminal Justice System meets this requirement.
   3. If, for any assignment, it is impossible to select an Interpreter from the NRCPD/SRLPDC and/or NRPSI registers, the Supplier shall ensure that the Interpreter selected meets, as an absolute minimum, standards at least equal to those required for registration, in terms of academic qualifications and proven experience of interpreting within the Criminal Justice System and professional accountability before the assignment. Where this is the case, the Supplier shall notify the Buyer as soon as possible to seek approval to proceed.
   4. If at any point this protocol in 8.2 is amended or replaced (whether by enhancement, another agreement or by alternative Government arrangements), Suppliers shall ensure that they are fully aware of the changes and they shall comply with the new arrangements once they are enforced.
2. **TRAINING AND CONTINUING PROFESSIONAL DEVELOPMENT (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory training and continuous personal development (CPD) requirements that the Supplier shall be obligated to fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. The Supplier shall be responsible for the professional development, accountability and quality of the directly employed Interpreters/Translators used to provide services to the Buyer. Where the Interpreter/Translator is not directly employed by the Supplier shall ensure that they have the correct level of professional development, training, and quality to perform the assignment allocated to them and they have access to guidance on how to improve their skills.
   3. The Supplier shall provide evidence to demonstrate Interpreters/Translators have undertaken and completed foundation, accredited training and shall ensure their Interpreters/Translators are working towards the appropriate qualifications at an appropriate level as set out in Annex 1. For rare/specialist Languages as listed in Annex 3 Suppliers shall ensure that Interpreters/Translators are able to provide evidence of having received basic translation and/or interpreter awareness (Linguistic model-based) and induction training (of a suitable and sufficient duration and content).
   4. Where the Interpreter/Translator is directly employed by the Supplier any training and continuing professional development (CPD) shall be provided by and at the expense of the Supplier. The Supplier shall not pass on any costs of such training to the Interpreter/Translator.
   5. The Supplier shall regularly assess and monitor the performance of individual Interpreters/Translators and address poor performance issues. The Supplier should keep a digital record of this activity which may be requested by the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer.
3. **SECURITY VETTING/CLEARANCES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes mandatory requirements for Security Vetting/Clearances the Supplier shall be obligated to fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. The Supplier shall ensure that all staff, whether employed or contracted including Interpreters/Translators and sub-contractors are security cleared to the appropriate level as specified by the Buyer, prior to them undertaking work on this Framework.
   3. As a minimum, for all Central Government Departments and members of the Armed Forces, a Baseline Personnel Security Standard (BPSS) or an equivalent of BPSS of all Supplier Personnel, all Interpreters/Translators and all approved subcontractors must be undertaken by the Supplier in accordance with [HMG Baseline Personnel Security Standard](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-baseline-personnel-securitystandard). It will be the responsibility of the Supplier to ensure that this minimum standard is met throughout the duration of the Framework or Call-Off Contract, whichever lasts longer.
   4. The Suppliers may be required to comply with [List X](https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/367514/S%20ecurity_Requirements_for_List_X_Contractors.pdf) security requirements if requested by the Buyer at Call-Off Contract stage.
   5. The Supplier’s staff and or contracted Interpreters/Translators may be required to sign the Official Secrets Act 1911-1989 and/or a Buyer’s confidentiality agreement if requested at the Call-Off Contract stage.
   6. All employees of the Supplier and Interpreters/Translators contracted to undertake assignments to deliver the Buyers requirements must comply with the Buyers vetting procedures as outlined within the Call-Off Contract. These may include, but are not limited to, the additional vetting as follows:

* Baseline Personnel Security Standard **(Tier 1)**
* Disclosure Barring Service Check (DBS) including an enhanced version of this check **(Tier 1)**
* Disclosure Scotland **(Tier 1)**
* Access Northern Ireland **(Tier 1)**
* Counter Terrorism Check (CTC) **(Tier 2)**
* Security Check (SC) including an enhanced version of this check. **(Tier 2)**
* Developed Vetting (DV) **(Tier 2)**
  1. The Authority and Buyer accepts no liability for costs incurred in the process of administering such disclosure certification, including those listed under section 10.6 and should be included within the Framework pricing.
  2. The Supplier shall comply with the relevant guidance for any vetting including any requirements agreed by the Buyer at the Call Off stage which may include the administration of managing the clearances.
  3. Where a Supplier must utilise an Interpreter/Translator of a higher clearance than stipulated at the point of booking, the Supplier must not pass any additional costs to the Buyer.
  4. The Supplier must maintain accurate records in a secure manner (see paragraph 11 Data Security) to evidence compliance with the security requirements and/or any additional requirements set out by the Buyer at the Call-Off Contract stage. These must be provided to the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer upon request within 5 working days.
  5. Security of Suppliers’ premises will be reviewed on an annual basis to ensure appropriate security levels are in place to reduce the risk to the Buyer and their assets.
  6. The Supplier may be required to implement physical, technical, personnel and procedural security controls as part of a layered or defence in depth approach to security that effectively balances prevention, detection, protection and response. The Buyer will stipulate their precise requirements at the Call-Off Contract stage.
  7. The Supplier shall ensure that a robust Security Incident/Breach procedure is in place for their premises and the Buyer informed immediately of any compromise to the Supplier and/or Buyers’ assets.

1. **DATA SECURITY (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the Data Security requirements that the Supplier shall be obligated to fulfil as part of the delivery of Framework.
   2. The Supplier must comply and remain compliant with the [HMG Security Policy Framework (SPF)](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/security-policy-framework) due to the sensitive nature of some of the information contained as part of the delivery of the Framework and subsequent Call Offs.
   3. The Supplier must ensure that the appropriate level of data security is implemented in the provision of the Services to maintain acceptable risk levels for the handling of data securely as defined by the Buyer at Call Off stage.
   4. The Supplier may be asked to provide services for Secret and Top Secret content (for more information see [here](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/government-security-classifications)), as such Supplier(s) may be asked to meet the following criteria:

* Certified to ISO 27001 or other internationally recognised security standards.

Any technology used in the deliver process should support the following functionality:

* Provide secure authentication using unique credentials, mandates a session time-out or lockout period for periods of inactivity requiring authentication.
* Restrict the use of copy and paste functionality to prevent leakage from outside of the tools local environment.
* Restrict the use of print screen functionality.
* Prevent data from being downloaded to a local environment in an uncontrolled or un-encrypted (plain text) manner which may lead to data loss, leakage or uncontrolled data retention within the local environment.
* Secure file/data encryption while in transit and at rest.
* Provide an automated access denial mechanism to the raw data and the final product once completed. Where possible all records of raw data, communications, final output and hand written notes must be deleted. The Provider must have all relevant processes, controls and audit trails to demonstrate that this is fully undertaken.
* Provide secure access that restricts the ability for anyone to download the whole memory onto their local environment for local analysis.
  1. Interpreters/Translators shall not keep notes of the assignment electronically. Any paper notes made by the Interpreter shall be cross shredded and securely disposed of in a manner that complies at least with HMG Standard No.5 (IS5) or its equivalent.
  2. The Supplier, any Subcontractors, Interpreters/Translators and systems utilised to deliver services under the Framework must maintain data in line with the requirements set out in Joint Schedule 11 (Data Processing). Suppliers must also ensure that any changes/replacements to these laws are enacted according to the requirements set out by HMG.
  3. All directly employed staff must receive training on GDPR and the Data Protection Act and evidence of this training must be maintained for the duration of the Framework Agreement and/or Call Off. This may be requested by the Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer and must be supplied within 5 working days.

1. **BOOKING PROCESS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory Booking process requirements that the Supplier shall be obligated to fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. The Supplier must provide appropriate training to each Buyer placing a Call Off Contract free of charge. This training shall cover all procedures relating to the Call Off Contract ensuring people are conversant with the booking process and how to use the appropriate booking forms/portal. The creation and information captured as part of the booking template should be done in agreement with the Buyer.
   3. The Supplier shall enable an Interpreter/Translator to be booked via a single point of contact which the Buyer can access 24 hours a day 365 days a year.
   4. The Supplier shall provide the Buyer with a single point of contact for this service including a unique Freephone number. The Suppliers telephone service shall require a dedicated non premium rate and/or a 01, 02, 03 prefix, no call connection charge, telephone number which must be accessible from UK landlines, mobile telephones and overseas, via a UK dialling code and be able to accept calls from outside the UK.
   5. The Supplier must have a procedure for identifying languages in those instances where the Buyer staff have been unable to do so.
   6. The Supplier shall provide a booking system which allows the Buyer’s staff to place orders via each of the following methods:

* Telephone
* E-mail
* Secure on-line portal / web based order form
* Purchase to Pay
  1. The Supplier should have secure processes in place which enable the transfer of documentation from the Buyer to the Supplier 24 hours a day, 365 days a year. For instance the submission of documentation for translation assignments. Where this process is digitally enabled it should meet the requirements set out in section 11 - Data Security.
  2. Where a web based or other innovative technology based booking solution is offered this should employ an appropriate level of encryption (as agreed with the Buyer and in accordance with HMG standards) to prevent interception of data contained within the booking process. Buyers may require an increased level of encryption details of which shall be established at Call-Off Contract stage.
  3. The Supplier shall provide a Freephone helpdesk facility to provide advice and support on booking, invoicing, performance issues, general enquiries, Interpreter/Translator status and any other day to day enquiries.
  4. The required level of qualifications, skills, competence, experience, registration (where appropriate) and security vetting/clearance (as per section 10 - Security Vetting/Clearance) may vary from assignment to assignment. The Buyer shall specify the minimum standards required at the Call-Off Contract stage and subsequent bookings as part of the delivery of the contract.
  5. The Supplier shall request the following additional information to share with the Interpreter:
* Is this an initial meeting/appointment or follow up?
* Is it regular or a stand-alone meeting/appointment?
* How many attendees, both deaf and hearing?
* Are there any additional needs?
* Are there papers being referred to that can be shared in advance with the interpreter?
* Has the booking client worked with interpreters before?
  1. The Supplier shall identify an appropriately qualified and experienced Interpreter who matches the Buyer’s requirements (including security clearance / vetting requirements) ensuring the Interpreter’s availability to attend at the specified location, date and time requested by the Buyer.
  2. For Non-Spoken bookings the Supplier shall ensure that were a Trainee is requested for an assignment by a Buyer that they are selected in accordance with the NRCPD and or SRLPDC code of conduct i.e. recognising and working within the limits of their competence and undertaking those assignments for which they have the appropriate qualifications, competence, and experience.
  3. The Supplier must ensure they have the capacity to provide reasonable requests for Interpreters/Translators of specific gender, religion, religious origins, cultural background and who reflect awareness and understanding of the environment and circumstances in which the Language Services are required.
  4. Suppliers shall be aware that the Buyer will have full discretion on whether certain Interpreters/Translators are used on certain assignments or at all as part of the delivery of the Call-Off Contract.
  5. The Supplier must be able to provide two or more Interpreters where assignments are over a certain length and/or complexity when requested by the Buyer. When more than one Interpreters is necessary this should be made clear to the Buyer, including the rationale.
  6. The Supplier shall be aware that urgent requirements may arise for an Interpreter/Translator to be available at a specified location at short notice, for example within half an hour, which shall be specified by the Buyer at the time of booking.
  7. The Supplier must confirm if the booking can be fulfilled in the following time frames:
* ≥ 7 days’ notice = Confirmation no later than 3 days prior to the assignment.
* 6-3 days’ notice = Confirmation no later than 1 day prior to the assignment.
* ≤ 2 days’ notice = Confirmation as soon as possible.

As part of the confirmation the Supplier must provide the following:

* The full name of Interpreter/Translator
* A clear up to date photograph, which is of passport quality.
* The current level of Government Security Clearance of the Interpreter/Translator
* The language(s) in which the Interpreter/Translator has been assessed as competent to work.
  1. There may be occasions where the Buyer requires more notice/booking information and this may be varied at the Call-Off Contract stage.
  2. Where 3 or more days' notice for a face to face booking has been provided but the Supplier cannot confirm fulfilment within the specified time as set out in 12.18 it will be at the Buyer’s discretion whether to allow the Supplier more time to fulfil the booking or to rearrange/cancel at no cost to the Buyer.
  3. In the event that there is a change of Interpreter/Translator the Supplier must notify the Buyer immediately, providing an explanation and confirming all of the details set out in 12.18 for the replacement Interpreter/Translator. It is at the discretion of the Buyer whether to accept any change and if deemed unacceptable the Buyer may cancel the booking at no cost.
  4. Where the Supplier cannot fulfil the specific qualifications, clearance or experience the Supplier shall notify the Buyer immediately and provide an alternative solution. It will then be at the discretion of the Buyer to accept or decline the alternative solution and only upon agreement with the Buyer should any assignment be completed by an Interpreter/Translator that does not meet the stated requirements.
  5. The Supplier shall, where appropriate, provide sufficient information on the nature of the assignment and the Buyer’s requirements to enable the Interpreter/Translator to confirm their ability to fulfil the requirement. Such information may include, but is not limited to, the following:
* Name of the Buyer
* Location of the appointment
* Duration of appointment
* Type of appointment (medical/criminal Justice/government etc.)
* Name of the End User
* Language Requirement
* Security Clearance Requirement
* Experience Requirement
* Qualification needed
* Any additional services needed or information such as that obtained from asking the questions under 12.11.
  1. The Supplier must share booking information with the Quality Assurance Provider as necessary to undertake any assessments under Lot 6. The Supplier will work in a collaborative manner to ensure this information is shared within 5 working days so as to not impact on the Quality Assurance Providers ability to undertake their tasks.

1. **CANCELLATIONS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory requirement in relation to the cancellation process that the Supplier must fulfil as part of the delivery of Language Services.
   2. The Supplier shall accept cancellations or variations to booking requests in all agreed formats as per 12.6, from the Buyer and not from any other party, for example patients, suspects or clients.
   3. The Supplier shall be able to receive and act upon cancellations 24 hours a day 365 days a year.
   4. In instances where the Buyer’s client, for example patient, suspect or customer, fails to attend their appointment at the time and place agreed and the Interpreter has attended the Supplier may charge the full amount of time for the booking indicated on the booking request form and any travel expenses already incurred by the Interpreter unless they were already within the local area because of another assignment.
   5. In the event that the scheduled booking is delayed due to the Buyer’s booking, for example surgery, clinic, trial running over or the suspect, patient, carer arriving late, the Supplier may charge the full amount of time for the booking indicated on the booking request form including any additional waiting time.
   6. Where a short notice cancellation or delay has occurred as per 13.4 and 13.5 the Supplier must provide evidence this has occurred. This will be outlined by the Buyer in the Call Off contract.
2. **CANCELLATION BY BUYER – TELEPHONE INTERPRETING, NON SPOKEN AND SPOKEN VIDEO LANGUAGE SERVICES AND SPOKEN FACE TO FACE INTERPRETING SERVICES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. The Supplier will not charge for remote interpreting assignments where 24 hours’ notice has been given prior to the booked assignment time (as indicated on the booking request form), is given by the Buyer.
   2. Where 24 hours’ notice is not given the Supplier may charge half the amount of time indicated on the booking request form. There will be no allowance for travel expenses given the remote nature of the service delivery.
   3. For Face to Face Interpretation, the Interpreter may also claim any travel costs which have already been incurred prior to the cancellation. This will only be permissible if receipts can be provided and evidence that they were not in the local area for another booking (i.e. another booking was due to take place after the cancelled appointment).
   4. The Supplier must provide evidence of any travel expenses to the Buyer in the agreed format set out in the Call-Off Contract.
3. **CANCELLATION BY BUYER – TRANSLATION, TRANSCIPTION AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)** 
   1. The Supplier will not charge for any cancellations of Translation, Transcription or Ancillary Services unless evidence can be provided that the assignment has already been started. If this can be evidenced by the Supplier then they can charge for the value of the assignment.
4. **CANCELLATION BY BUYER – NON SPOKEN FACE TO FACE ONLY (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. Where a booking has been confirmed by the Supplier cancellation by the Buyer will be a full charge up to 5 working days before the Assignment (as indicated on the booking request form) and 50% of the fee if cancelled between 5 – 10 working days. The interpreter may also claim any travel costs which have already been incurred prior to the cancellation. This will only be permissible if receipts can be provided and evidence that they were not in the local area for another booking (i.e. another booking was due to take place after the cancelled appointment).
   2. The Supplier must provide evidence of any travel expenses to the Buyer in the agreed format set out in the Call-Off Contract.
5. **CANCELLATION BY THE INTERPRETER/TRANSLATOR ANDD/OR SUPPLIER – ALL LOTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. The Supplier shall be liable for any costs and losses that are incurred as a direct consequence of an Interpreters/Translators failure to attend the assignment at the specified location and at the specified time (for example but not limited to, Court or medical costs). The Buyer shall specify the calculation for such costs at the Call Off Contract stage.
   2. In exceptional circumstances the Buyer may vary the terms of cancellation with the agreement of the Supplier.
6. **PAYMENT AND INVOICING (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)** 
   1. Notwithstanding the requirements set out in Framework Schedule 6, this section describes the additional mandatory payment and invoicing requirements that the Supplier must fulfil as part of the delivery of the Language Services.
   2. The Buyer shall specify which payment option(s) they will require at the Call-Off Contract stage. The Supplier shall have the ability to support payment options, with no additional charge, as directed by the Buyer to include, but not limited to:

* Electronic Procurement Cards (EPCs)
* Billing to project and or cost centre codes
* Lodge cards
* Consolidated invoice accounts, for example 7 or 30 days
* Individual and or single bill back (for example not consolidated)
* Manual invoicing
* Invoicing to different levels of detail
  1. Where requested by the Buyer, the Supplier shall interface with the Buyers e-Commerce purchase system.

* 1. Where the Buyer does not require a full e-Commerce system, the Supplier shall provide an alternative solution that will be specified by the Buyer at the Call Off Contract stage.
  2. The Supplier shall comply with Buyer’s requirements in respect of authorisation, invoicing and payment processes and procedures specified by individual Buyer.
  3. Under the direction of the Buyer, the Supplier shall be required to assist in the promotion of process efficiencies.
  4. Invoices shall be created in line with the Buyer’s requirements but at a minimum they must contain itemised charges for service provided and rates applied.

1. **TRAVEL COSTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory requirements in relation to travel that the Supplier must fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. Interpreters/Translators within a 5 mile radius to the Assignment should be used primarily, and travel and travel-related costs shall be subsumed within the minimum charge determined by the type of rate chosen by the Buyer e.g. one hour for Spoken Face to Face interpretation and two hours Non Spoken Face to Face interpretation. Where an Interpreter and/or Translator must be used from outside of the 5 mile radius travel time and travel costs may be allowable.
   3. The Buyer shall specify requirements, policies and arrangements for travel costs, travel-related costs, travel time and subsistence at the Call-Off Contract stage.
   4. The Supplier must have the capability to administer, manage and control payments to the Interpreter/Translator in relation to travel and travel-related costs if requested by the Buyer. Where agreed, the Supplier shall ensure any travel and/or payments relating to travel are made in accordance with Buyer’s Travel which may include advanced booked tickets for economic purposes.
   5. The Buyer shall provide a copy of their current policies and arrangements for travel costs, travel-related costs, travel time and subsistence to the Supplier upon request at the Call-Off Contract stage.
   6. The Supplier shall support the Government’s Agenda for Sustainability, for example including, but not limited to, minimising travel and encouraging travel by public transport.
   7. Where payment for travelling time has been agreed with the Buyer the Interpreter may claim no more than 50% of their hourly rate for each hour they spend traveling, and will only be allowable for the actual time spent travelling. The point of origin of the journey being the Interpreters/Translators home or current location whichever is the closest to the place of the assignment. For example, if the hourly rate was £40.00 then the Interpreter may claim a maximum of £20.00 for per hour for travel.
   8. Where a Supplier has branches throughout the country the work shall be performed by the branch nearest to the location of the assignment.
   9. Travel, travel related costs for Lot 6 services are included in the unit price and may not be claimed again.
2. **SERVICE STANDARDS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. This section describes the mandatory standards that the Supplier shall be obligated to comply with as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. The Supplier shall at all times during the Framework Period and the term of any Call Off Contract(s), comply with the Standards and must be certificated in the following Standards by the end of the first Framework contract year:

**a) Service Management Standards**

* ISO 9001:2015 - Certified
* ISO 22301:2012/2019 - Certified

**b) Information Security Management Standards**

* ISO 27001:2013/2017 - Certified
  1. The Buyer may ask for additional Standards which will be specified at Call Off Contract stage
  2. The Authority and Buyer shall not be liable for any costs of implementing these Standards and the full cost of implementation shall be borne by the Supplier.

1. **MANAGEMENT INFORMATION (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. Notwithstanding the requirements set out in Framework Schedule 5 (Management Charges and Information), this section describes the additional mandatory Management Information, monitoring and data reporting requirements that the Supplier must fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework. Suppliers should read this information in conjunction with Framework Schedule 5 (Management Charges and Information).
   2. The Authority and/or Buyer may request data and reports on an ad hoc basis to assist with Parliamentary Questions (PQs). The Supplier shall within one working day of request by the Authority and/or Buyer provide the required data or information.
   3. The Supplier shall provide the Authority with data in relation to the number of complaints received on a quarterly basis. This data must inform the Authority about the total volume of complaints, the volume upheld, the volume which were considered founded, the volume by service delivery and volume by Band.
   4. The Supplier shall provide the Authority and/or Buyer with analysis of market intelligence not limited to language usage, emerging and future patterns of demand, geographical spread, trends and potential gaps on an annual basis.
   5. The Supplier must be able to measure the change in Buyer behaviour across various services. For example a methodology to measure a change in usage from face to face interpretation to remote interpreting options.
   6. The Supplier shall provide the Authority on a quarterly basis, management information about, but not limited to, the volume of bookings, the volume of cancellations, unfulfilled bookings and completed bookings.
   7. Annually the Supplier must provide information about the number of interpreters/translators they have available, their qualifications, associated banding and clearances to the Authority.
   8. The Supplier shall provide the Authority with updates on, but not limited to, the following: number of Interpreters and Translators it has available, a breakdown by Band (see Annex 2), age groups and how many new entrants there have been on an annual basis.
   9. The Supplier shall produce and provide to the Authority and/or the Buyer any requested tailored/non-standard Management Information reports as may be reasonably requested by the Authority or Buyer from time to time which shall be provided free of charge, for example Gain share/Equality and Diversity Monitoring.
   10. The content of statistical information, timing and format of any report requested by a Buyer shall be agreed between the Supplier and the Buyer at the Call Off Contract stage.
   11. The Supplier shall provide access to their live MI systems if requested by the Buyer. This process will be outlined at the Call Off stage.
   12. The Supplier must provide confirmation of any new Buyers on-boarded onto the Framework within 5 working days.
2. **COMPLAINTS (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. Notwithstanding the requirements set in Framework Schedule 4 (Framework Management), this section describes the additional mandatory complaints procedures that the Supplier must fulfil as part of the delivery of the Framework.
   2. The Supplier shall have in place robust and auditable procedures for logging, investigating, managing, escalating and resolving complaints initiated by the Authority and/or Buyer, its representatives and/or its customers, employees and contractors. The procedure should allow for the identification and tracking of individual complaints from initiation to resolution.
   3. Where a complaint is made by an end user about the quality of service from the Interpreter then the Supplier should investigate this and take corrective action where necessary, including the provisions set out in 22.7. If the complaint is in respect of the service provided by the Buyer the Supplier should share the content in full with the Buyer in full within 24 hours.
   4. A clearly defined complaints procedure is required which sets out timescales of the action that shall be taken and includes timescales of when matters shall be escalated.
   5. The Supplier shall ensure that any complaints received directly from a Buyer who are encountering problems whilst an Assignment is being undertaken are dealt with as a matter of priority and the Supplier shall seek to minimise the disruption caused. Types of complaints that shall be supported in this way include: Interpreter/Translator not arriving at venue, Interpreter not on telephone call, required level of Interpreter/Translator not provided.
   6. Complaints made by the Buyer and/or the Authority should be acknowledged by the Supplier within 24 hours of the complaint being received by the Supplier. Thereafter updates on how the Supplier is proactively working to seek a resolution of the complaint should be made by the Supplier to the Buyer and/or the Authority at intervals of 2 working days, until a satisfactory resolution has been agreed which is mutually acceptable to both parties. As a minimum, complaints shall be acknowledged within 24 hours, and satisfactorily resolved within 5 working days, or at time period in agreement with the Authority / Buyer.
   7. Where a complaint is received and lodged against a registrant of the NRPSI, NRCPD or SRLPDC then the regulatory body must be informed. The Supplier must then work with NRPSI, NRCPD or SRLPDC to implement corrective action. Alternatively, if a complaint is lodged directly with NRPSI, NRCPD or SRLPDC then the Supplier should work in collaboration to help investigate the complaint. The Supplier shall be responsible for ensuring this process is compliant with the relevant GDPR and Data Protection Legislation.
   8. The Supplier shall provide comprehensive reports on all complaints to the Buyer on a monthly basis or as agreed within the Call Off contract. These reports shall include the date of the complaint was received and resolved, complainant contact details, the nature of the complaint and actions agreed and taken to resolve the complaint. The Buyer shall define any additional requirements with the Supplier during the Call Off Contract.
   9. The level and nature of complaints arising and proposed corrective action or that under way or completed shall be reviewed by the parties periodically, as appropriate according to the numbers of complaints arising, and in any event at intervals of 3 months.
   10. The Supplier should have in place a process which enables all users, irrespective of their native language to make a complaint.
   11. The Authority, where appropriate, will meet with the Buyer in order to discuss delivery performance and address any concerns that may exist around the provision of services.
3. **WHISTLEBLOWING (LOTS 1-5 ONLY)**
   1. The Supplier shall ensure that it has a policy in place that enables employed staff and other members of your organisation to voice concerns in a responsible and effective manner, this includes where a staff member and other members of your organisation discovers information which they believe shows serious malpractice or wrongdoing within the organisation. The policy shall allow for this information to be disclosed internally without fear of reprisal, and there should be arrangements to enable this to be done independently of line management. The policy shall include:

* Details of The Public Interest Disclosure Act, which came into effect in 1999 and gives legal protection to employees against being dismissed or penalised by their employers as a result of publicly disclosing certain serious concerns.
* Details of a prescribed person or body if an individual feels they cannot go to their employer. **BL**

1. **SOCIAL VALUE (ALL LOTS)** 
   1. The Public Services (Social Value) Act 2012 requires public authorities to have regard to economic, social and environmental wellbeing in connection with Public Services Contracts as well as allowing for national and local strategies around this area. The Supplier may be required at the Call Off Stage to identify as an optional variant the Social Value initiatives it proposes as proportionate and relevant to the Call Off Contract.

**Community Benefits:**

* 1. The Supplier shall ensure that they adopt a positive stance on delivering community benefits throughout the life of the Framework Agreement and any Call Off Contracts. These initiatives should look to improve the community you are based in but also the communities you serve and deliver to. Some examples include, but are not limited to:
* Supporting a local charity with financial contributions
* Sponsoring a local event
* Providing access to services for disadvantaged members of the community
* Volunteer/engagement in local schools or community projects

The Supplier should measure the impact of any Community engagement to understand their benefit and look to continuously seek improvements over the lifetime of the agreement.

**Fair and Better Working Practices:**

* 1. The Public Sector in the United Kingdom is committed to the delivery of high quality public services, and recognises that this is critically dependent on a workforce that is well recruited, rewarded, motivated, well-led, has access to appropriate opportunities for training and skills development, are diverse and is engaged in decision making. These factors are also important for workforce recruitment and retention, and thus continuity of service.
  2. Public Bodies in the United Kingdom are adopting fair work and recruitment practices, which include:
* Recruitment practices that support the local community,
* Recruitment practices that support disadvantaged people,
* Recruitment practices that support young people
* Recruitment practices that are fair, transparent and enable equality throughout the process.
* A fair and equal pay policy that includes a commitment to supporting the Living Wage, including, for example being a Living Wage Accredited Employer;
* Clear managerial responsibility to nurture talent and help individuals fulfil their potential, including for example, a strong commitment to Modern Apprenticeships and the development of a young workforce;
* Promoting equality of opportunity and developing a workforce which reflects the population of the United Kingdom in terms of characteristics such as age, gender, religion or belief, race, sexual orientation and disability;
* Support for learning and development;
* Stability of employment and hours of work, and avoiding exploitative employment practices, including for example no inappropriate use of zero hours contracts;
* Flexible working (including for example practices such as flexi-time and career breaks) and support for family friendly working and wider work life balance;
* Support progressive workforce engagement, for example Trade Union recognition and representation where possible, otherwise alternative arrangements to give staff an effective voice.

In order to ensure the highest standards of service quality in this contract the Public Bodies in the United Kingdom expect contractors to take a similarly positive approach to fair recruitment and work practices as part of a fair, equitable and rewarding package. Suppliers should have processes in place to measure the impact of their Fair Working Policies, ensuring they are reviewed and developed to improve how they are delivering benefits to those utilised in the delivery of the Framework services.

1. **APPENDIX 1 – LOT 1 NATIONAL MANAGED SERVICE REQUIREMENTS**
   1. The Supplier shall provide a Managed Service provision throughout the United Kingdom. The National Managed Service Provision will enable the Buyer to call off one, some or all of the services as described under Appendix 1 section 1.2.
   2. The services the Supplier must be able to provide include:

* Translation Services (Human and Computer Aided)
* Transcription Services (Human and Computer Aided)
* Ancillary Services (Supportive services)
* Telephone Interpreting Services
* Non Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpreting Services
* Non Spoken Translation and Transcription Services
* Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpretation Services
  1. The Supplier should have a robust management process in place to deliver high volume requirements across the whole of the United Kingdom.

**TRANSLATION, TRANSCRIPTION SERVICES AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (SPOKEN AND NON SPOKEN)**

* 1. The Supplier shall provide a comprehensive Translation, Transcription and Ancillary service to enable the Buyer to translate, transcribe or create support materials in any language as listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
  2. The following Translation and Transcription Services must be provided:
* Advisory / guidance and instruction documents
* Correspondence, information leaflets
* Technical, scientific, legal, medical, financial or any other specialist category (such as Hansard)
* Verbatim (word for word)
* Artwork, design, illustration and typesetting
* Proofreading
* Computer Aid Translation/Machine Translation Software
* Multimedia and e learning
* Campaign collateral for example press kits
* Website localisation
* Software localisation
* Audio/Video recordings to written text
* BSL Translations (Written Text into Video)
* BSL In-Vision Translations
* Braille
* Subtitles
* EasyRead
* Pictorial English
  1. The Supplier shall ensure that all Non-Spoken Translations and Transcriptions shall be completed in accordance with the Code of Professional Conduct of the NRCPD or SRLPDC.
  2. For relevant services such as Braille, Audio Descriptions and Large Print etc. Suppliers must ensure delivery is in line with the standards set out by the [UK Association for Accessible Formats (UKAAF)](https://www.ukaaf.org/minimum_standards/).
  3. The Supplier shall have secure processes in place which enables the transfer of documentation from the Buyer to the Supplier. Where this process is digitally enabled it should meet the requirements set out in section 11 - Data Security.
  4. Computer Aid Translation (CAT) and Machine Translation (MT) software shall be included within this service. The Supplier shall ensure that when requested this service is offered but only where clear efficiencies and cost savings can be evidenced to the Buyer.
  5. At a frequency determined at Call-Off the Supplier shall provide management information to evidence the ongoing benefits of using Machine Translation.
  6. Any use of CAT/MT shall be delivered in a secure way ensuring any software is compliant with the security standards in section 11 Data Security and maintains any data in line with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data Protection Act 2016.
  7. Suppliers can utilise Speech to Text software as long as this is made transparent to the Buyer and data is shared, stored and managed in a compliant way as set out in section 11 - Data Security.
  8. In order to provide translation and/or transcription services for Secret and Top Secret content, the Supplier(s) may be asked to meet the criteria in paragraph 11.4 of section 11 Data Security.
  9. The Supplier is prohibited from using any tools/software (including CAT/MT tools) that is hosted by a third party which waives the Buyer’s right to not share their data with a Third Party.
  10. The Supplier agrees to save any template documents and shall not recharge for any duplicate translating throughout the life of the contract. The template will remain the property of the Buyer and will be returned at the end of the contract.
  11. The Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer may request confirmation of how solutions are delivered and how data is shared and stored safely between the Supplier and Buyer.
  12. Any documents and/or data contained within the Suppliers database which is in relation to any Services provided shall become the property of the Buyer at the end of the Call Off Contract.
  13. The service shall be required at any location in the UK for example, where the Buyer requires Transcription to be carried out at the Buyer's premises for security reasons.
  14. Where overseas Translators or Transcribers are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
  15. The Supplier shall ensure that all translations are completed in accordance with the translation industry standard ISO 17100 and where a Machine Translation Post Edit is required ISO 18587 or equivalent.
  16. The Supplier shall ensure that all translators/transcribers must translate/transcribe into their native tongue only and, where this is not possible, the translation/transcription must be revised thoroughly by someone of English native tongue with the necessary experience of the subject matter at no cost to the Buyer.

# **TELEPHONE INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* 1. The Supplier must be able to deliver an on-demand and pre-booked service.
  2. For on-demand the Supplier must have the functionality to make the services of a Telephone Interpreter available within 30 seconds of receiving a call, qualified to the standards set out under Band 1 to Band 2 (See Annex 2) and in the languages listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
  3. Where the appointment is pre-booked, with a minimum of 24 hours’ notice the Buyer may stipulate a higher Banding and level of clearance. For example, Band 5 with SC clearance.
  4. The Supplier shall provide a consecutive interpreting service and ensure that:
* Telephone Interpreters can convert a spoken language from one language to

another, enabling listeners and speakers to understand each other.

* Recording of Telephone conferences is available upon request.
* Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of

security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call Off Contract stage however this may be limited where in relation to an on-demand service.

* 1. For overnight requirements, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
  2. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
  3. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
  4. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
  5. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters give their ID number on every call and name upon request.
  6. The Supplier shall conduct quality checks to ensure Interpreters are performing to set standards and that the Buyer’s data security policies are strictly adhered to. The Authority must be updated every 6 months with a report outlining the volume checked, the findings of the checks, corrective action taken (if any) and lessons learnt. The Buyer may also request this information at a frequency determined at Call Off stage.
  7. Where recordings of telephone conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
  8. Suppliers shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any telephone based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
  9. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.

# **SPOKEN VIDEO INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* 1. The Supplier must be able to facilitate pre-booked video calls for the languages set out in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
  2. The Supplier may be requested to provide this service on demand and if possible the service will be defined at Call-Off Stage.
  3. The Supplier must ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
  4. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
  5. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
  6. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
  7. For overnight requirements of Spoken Video Interpretation, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
  8. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
  9. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
  10. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
  11. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters always give their ID number and name upon request and wear their valid company ID badge on every call.
  12. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
  13. For Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.
  14. Interpreting shall be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.

# **NON SPOKEN FACE TO FACE & VIDEO INTERPRETING**

* 1. The Supplier shall provide Interpreters who allow communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English in personal attendance, video conferencing technology or an alternative medium such as a translation.
  2. The Services which the Supplier shall provide under this Lot include;
* British Sign Language (BSL) Interpreters
* Irish Sign Language (ISL) Interpreters
* Foreign Sign Language Interpreters
* Deafblind Interpreters: Visual Frame, Hands On or Manual
* Deaf Relay (Intralingual language modification)
* Lip speakers
* Speech-to-text reporting (Palantypist)
* Electronic and manual note takers
* Video Relay Interpreting Services
* Cued Speech/Makaton
  1. The Supplier shall ensure that Foreign Sign Language interpreters shall comply with all mandatory requirements and meet the standards equal to those required for NRCPD/SRLPDC registration, in terms of academic qualifications and proven experience of interpreting and professional accountability before the assignment. Where this is not possible, the Supplier shall notify the Buyer and provide an alternative solution. It will then be the Buyer’s decision to accept or decline the booking at no additional cost.
  2. Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
  3. The Supplier shall ensure that UK based Interpreters are registered with NRCPD or SRLPDC including Lip speakers, Speech to Text Reporters and any Interpreters for the Deafblind. They must also carry their NRCPD/SRLPDC ID Cards.
  4. The Supplier shall work proactively and effectively to recruit Interpreters who allow communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English.
  5. The Supplier should be able to provide all non-spoken services to support, but not limited to, the following:
* Interviews
* Hearings
* Judicial / Legal interpreting
* Escort interpreting
* Community interpreting
* Medical / Health interpreting
* Media interpreting
* Defence interpreting
  1. For complex legal interpreting Suppliers must adhere to the standards set out in ISO 20228:2019 or equivalent.
  2. Interpreting should be delivered in accordance with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
  3. The Supplier must be able to facilitate on demand and pre-booked Video Interpreters.
  4. For on-demand, within 60 seconds of receiving the call, the Supplier shall have the functionality to make available the services of an Interpreter, qualified to a minimum standard specified by the Buyer which may include a minimum 3 year Registered Qualified status. The Interpreter shall provide a service in line with the Code of Conduct published with the National Registers of Communications Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD) or the Scottish Register of Language Professionals Working with the Deaf Community (SRLPDC).
  5. The Supplier shall ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
  6. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
  7. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recording. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
  8. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
  9. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
  10. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
  11. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
  12. For Non-Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.

# **SPOKEN FACE TO FACE INTERPRETING**

* 1. The Supplier shall provide Face-to-Face interpreting service (Simultaneous, Consecutive and Whispering) whereby the meaning of what is said in one language is transferred at the event in spoken form into a second language, by an interpreter in personal attendance. The expected language requirements are listed in Annex 3 but this is not exhaustive and Suppliers may be asked for additional languages.
  2. The Supplier shall provide the following services under this Lot which shall include but not limited to;
* Interviews
* Hearings
* Conference interpreting
* Judicial / Legal interpreting
* Escort interpreting
* Community interpreting
* Medical / Health interpreting
* Media interpreting
* Defence interpreting
  1. For complex legal interpreting Suppliers must adhere to the standards set out in ISO 20228:2019 or equivalent.
  2. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
  3. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters carry an official photo ID e.g. driving license or passport, to all assignments which should be valid within 12 months.
  4. The qualifications for all services under Lot 1 can be found in Annex 1.

1. **APPENDIX 2 - LOT 2 TRANSLATION, TRANSCRIPTION AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (SPOKEN LANGUAGES)**
   * 1. The Supplier shall provide a comprehensive Translation, Transcription and Ancillary service to enable the Buyer to translate, transcribe or create support materials in any language as listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
     2. The following Translation and Transcription Services must be provided:

* Advisory / guidance and instruction documents
* Correspondence, information leaflets
* Technical, scientific, legal, medical, financial or any other specialist category (such as Hansard)
* Verbatim (word for word)
* Artwork, design, illustration and typesetting
* Proofreading
* Computer Aid Translation/ Machine Translation Software
* Multimedia and e learning
* Campaign collateral for example press kits
* Website localisation
* Software localisation
* Audio/Video recordings to written text
  + 1. Suppliers can utilise Speech to Text software as long as this is made transparent to the Buyer and data is shared, stored and managed in a compliant way as set out in section 11- Data Security.
    2. Computer Aid Translation (CAT) and Machine Translation (MT) software shall be included within this service. The Supplier shall ensure that where possible this service is offered but only utilised where clear efficiencies and cost savings can be evidenced to the Buyer.
    3. At a frequency determined at Call-Off the Supplier shall provide management information to evidence the ongoing benefits of using Machine Translation.
    4. Any use of CAT/MT shall be delivered in a secure way ensuring any software is compliant with the security standards in section 11 (Data Security) and maintains any data in line with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data Protection Act 2016.
    5. In order to provide translation and/or transcription services for Secret and Top Secret content, the Supplier(s) may be asked to meet the criteria in paragraph 11.4 of section 11 - Data Security.
    6. The Supplier agrees to save any template documents and shall not recharge for any duplicate translating throughout the life of the contract. The template will remain the property of the Buyer and will be returned at the end of the contract.
    7. The Supplier is prohibited from using any tools/software (including CAT/MT tools) that are hosted by a third party which waives the Buyer’s right to not share their data with a Third Party.
    8. The Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer may request confirmation of how any solutions are delivered and how data is shared and stored safely between the Supplier and Buyer.
    9. Any documents and/or data contained within the Suppliers database which is in relation to any Services provided shall become the property of the Buyer at the end of the Call Off Contract.
    10. The service shall be required at any location in the UK, for example where the Buyer requires Transcription to be carried out at the Buyers premises for security reasons.
    11. Where overseas Translators and Transcribers are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    12. The Supplier shall ensure that all translations are completed in accordance with the translation industry standard ISO 17100 and where a Machine Translation Post Edit is required ISO 18587 or equivalent.
    13. The Supplier shall ensure that all translators/transcribers must translate/transcribe into their native tongue only and, where this is not possible, the translation/transcription must be revised thoroughly by someone of English native tongue with the necessary experience of the subject matter at no cost to the Buyer.
    14. The qualifications for all services under Lot 2 can be found in Annex 1.

1. **APPENDIX 3 – LOT 3 TELEPHONE AND SPOKEN VIDEO INTERPRETATION SERVICES**
   * 1. The Supplier shall provide a comprehensive Telephone and Spoken Video Interpretation Service throughout the United Kingdom.

# **TELEPHONE INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* + 1. The Supplier must be able to deliver an on-demand and pre-booked service.
    2. For on-demand the Supplier must have the functionality to make the services of a Telephone Interpreter available within 30 seconds of receiving a call, qualified to the standards set out under Band 1 to Band 2 (See Annex 2) and in the languages listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
    3. Where the appointment is pre-booked, with a minimum of 24 hours’ notice the Buyer may stipulate a higher Banding and level of clearance. For example, Band 5 with SC clearance.
    4. The Supplier shall provide a consecutive interpreting service and ensure that:
* Telephone Interpreters can convert a spoken language from one language to another, enabling listeners and speakers to understand each other.

* Recording of Telephone conferences is available upon request.
* Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call-Off Contract stage however this may be limited where in relation to an on-demand service.
  + 1. For overnight requirements, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
    2. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    3. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    4. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    5. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters always give their ID number on every call and name upon request.
    6. The Supplier shall conduct quality checks to ensure Interpreters are performing to set standards and that the Buyer’s data security policies are strictly adhered to. The Authority must be updated every 6 months with a report outlining the volume checked, the findings of the checks, corrective action taken (if any) and lessons learnt. The Buyer may also request this information at a frequency determined at Call Off stage.
    7. Where recordings of telephone conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    8. Suppliers shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any telephone based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    9. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.

# **SPOKEN VIDEO INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* + 1. The Supplier must be able to facilitate pre-booked video calls for the languages set out in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
    2. The Supplier may be requested to provide this service on demand and if possible the service will be defined at Call-Off Stage.
    3. The Supplier must ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
    4. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
    5. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    6. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    7. For overnight requirements of spoken video interpretation, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
    8. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    9. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    10. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    11. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters always give their ID number and name upon request and wear their valid company ID badge on every call.
    12. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    13. For Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.
    14. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
    15. The qualifications for all services under Lot 3 can be found in Annex 1.

1. **APPENDIX 4 – LOT 4A TO 4L: NON SPOKEN LANGUAGE SERVICES**
   * 1. The Supplier shall provide Face to Face, Video, Translation and Transcription Services which enable communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English in personal attendance or via agreed video conferencing technology or an alternative medium such as a Translation and Transcription.
     2. This service will be provided on a regional basis as follows:

* 4a – North East
* 4b – North West
* 4c – Yorkshire and the Humberside
* 4d - East Midlands
* 4e – West Midlands
* 4f – East of England
* 4g – London
* 4h - South East
* 4i – South West
* 4j – Wales
* 4k – Scotland
* 4l – Northern Ireland
  + 1. The Services which the Supplier shall provide under this Lot include;

**Interpretation:**

* British Sign Language (BSL) Interpreters
* Irish Sign Language (ISL) Interpreters
* Foreign Sign Language Interpreters
* Deafblind Interpreters: Visual Frame, Hands On or Manual
* Video Relay Interpreting Services
* Cued Speech/Makaton
* Deaf Relay (Intralingual language modification)
* Lip speakers

**Transcription**

* Speech-to-text reporting (Palantypist)
* Electronic and manual note takers

**Translation:**

* Audio/Video recordings to written text
* BSL Translations (Written Text into Video)
* BSL In-Vision Translations
* Braille
* Subtitles
* EasyRead
* Pictorial English
  + 1. The Supplier shall ensure that Foreign Sign Language interpreters shall comply with all mandatory requirements and meet the standards equal to those required for NRCPD/SRLPDC registration, in terms of academic qualifications and proven experience of interpreting and professional accountability before the assignment. Where this is not possible, the Supplier shall notify the Buyer and provide an alternative solution. It will then be the Buyer’s decision to accept or decline the booking at no additional cost.
    2. Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    3. The Supplier shall ensure that UK based Interpreters are registered with NRCPD or SRLPDC including Lip speakers, Speech to Text Reporters and any Interpreters for the Deafblind. They must also carry their NRCPD/SRLPDC ID Cards.
    4. The Supplier shall work proactively and effectively to recruit Interpreters who allow communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English.
    5. The Supplier should be able to provide all non-spoken services to support, but not limited to the following:
* Interviews
* Hearings
* Judicial / Legal interpreting
* Escort interpreting
* Community interpreting
* Medical / Health interpreting
* Media interpreting
* Defence interpreting
  + 1. For complex legal interpreting Suppliers must adhere to the standards set out in ISO 20228:2019 or equivalent
    2. Interpreting should be delivered in accordance with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
    3. The Supplier must be able to facilitate on demand and pre-booked Video Interpreters.

## For on-demand, within 60 seconds of receiving the call, the Supplier shall have the functionality to make available the services of an Interpreter, qualified to a minimum standard specified by the Buyer which may include a minimum 3 year Registered Qualified status. The Interpreter shall provide a service in line with the Code of Conduct published with the National Registers of Communications Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD) or the Scottish Register of Language Professionals Working with the Deaf Community (SRLPDC).

* + 1. The Supplier must ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
    2. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
    3. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recording. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    4. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    5. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    6. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    7. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    8. For Non-Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.

## The Supplier shall ensure that all Non-Spoken Translations and Transcriptions shall be completed in accordance with the Code of Professional Conduct of the NRCPD or SRLPDC.

* + 1. For relevant services such as Braille, Audio Descriptions and Large Print etc. Suppliers must ensure delivery is in line with the standards set out by the [UK Association for Accessible Formats](https://www.ukaaf.org/minimum_standards/) (UKAAF).
    2. In order to provide translation and/or transcription services for Secret and Top Secret content, the Supplier(s) may be asked to meet the criteria in paragraph 11.4 of section 11 - Data Security.
    3. The Supplier agrees to save any template documents and shall not recharge for any duplicate translating throughout the life of the contract. The template will remain the property of the Buyer and will be returned at the end of the contract.
    4. The Supplier is prohibited from using any tools/software that is hosted by a third party which waives the Buyer’s right to not share their data with a Third Party.
    5. The Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer may request confirmation of how solutions are delivered and how data is shared and stored safely between the Supplier and Buyer.
    6. Any documents and/or data contained within the Suppliers database which is in relation to any Services provided shall become the property of the Buyer at the end of the Call-Off Contract.
    7. The service shall be required at any location in the UK for example, where the Buyer requires Transcription to be carried out at the Buyer's premises for security reasons.
    8. Where overseas Translators are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    9. The qualifications for all services under Lot 4 can be found in Annex 1.

1. **APPENDIX 5 – LOT 5A TO 5M: REGIONAL MANAGED SERVICE**
   * 1. The Supplier shall provide a Managed Service provision on a regional basis, including overseas if awarded onto Lot 5m. The Managed Service Provision will enable the Buyer to call off one, some or all of the services as described under Appendix 5 section 1.2.
     2. The services the Supplier must be able to provide include:

* Translation Services (Human and Computer Aided)
* Transcription Services (Human and Computer Aided)
* Ancillary Services (Supportive services)
* Telephone Interpreting Services
* Non Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpreting
* Non Spoken Translation and Transcription Services
* Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpretation
  + 1. This service will be provided on a regional basis as follows:
* 5a - North East
* 5b – North West
* 5c – Yorkshire and the Humberside
* 5d – East Midlands
* 5e – West Midlands
* 5f – East of England
* 5g – London
* 5h – South East
* 5i - South West
* 5j - Wales
* 5k – Scotland
* 5l – Northern Ireland
* 5m – UK & Overseas
  + 1. The Supplier should have a robust management process in place to deliver high volume requirements across the region(s) awarded onto and if part of Lot 5m this should have a global profile.

* + 1. Lot 5m will require the Supplier to be able to provide all the services described in Lot 5 overseas. The specific location, service and further requirements will be set at Call Off stage.
    2. Mobilisation of overseas requirements will be set out at the Call Off stage however there may be occasions where the Buyer needs this to be done rapidly to support operational requirements. The Buyer must be able to deliver, where reasonable, a response to such requests including the deployment of Interpreters/Translators and supporting personnel to ensure the delivery of services as quickly as possible.
    3. The Supplier for any overseas requirements must also ensure that they have a robust Account Management function which ensures that the Call-Off Contract is managed effectively. This includes any personnel deployed (UK based or overseas based) to support the delivery of the contract and where any performance related issues arise the Supplier must be able to resolve these in real time.
    4. The Supplier may be required to deploy UK based Interpreters and Translators overseas. Though it is expected that the Buyer will provide advance bookings there may be occasions where short notice deployment is required.

**TRANSLATION, TRANSCRIPTION AND ANCILLARY SERVICES (SPOKEN AND NON SPOKEN)**

* + 1. The Supplier shall provide a comprehensive Translation, Transcription and Ancillary service to enable the Buyer to translate, transcribe or create support materials in any language as listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
    2. The following Translation and Transcription Services must be provided:
* Advisory / guidance and instruction documents
* Correspondence, information leaflets
* Technical, scientific, legal, medical, financial or any other specialist category (such as Hansard)
* Verbatim (word for word)
* Artwork, design, illustration and typesetting
* Proofreading
* Computer Aid Translation/Machine Translation Software
* Multimedia and e learning
* Campaign collateral for example press kits
* Website localisation
* Software localisation
* Audio/Video recordings to written text
* BSL Translations (Written Text into Video)
* BSL In-Vision Translations
* Braille
* Subtitles
* EasyRead
* Pictorial English
  + 1. The Supplier shall ensure that all Non-Spoken Translations and Transcriptions shall be completed in accordance with the Code of Professional Conduct of the NRCPD or SRLPDC.
    2. For relevant services such as Braille, Audio Descriptions and Large Print etc. Suppliers must ensure delivery is in line with the standards set out by the [UK Association for Accessible Formats (UKAAF)](https://www.ukaaf.org/minimum_standards/).
    3. The Supplier should have secure processes in place which enables the transfer of documentation from the Buyer to the Supplier. Where this process is digitally enabled it should meet the requirements set out in section 11 - Data Security.
    4. Computer Aid Translation (CAT) and Machine Translation (MT) software shall be included within this service. The Supplier shall ensure that when requested this service is offered but only where clear efficiencies and cost savings can be evidenced to the Buyer.
    5. At a frequency determined at Call-Off the Supplier shall provide management information to evidence the ongoing benefits of using Machine Translation.
    6. Any use of CAT/MT shall be delivered in a secure way ensuring any software is compliant with the security standards in section 11 (Data Security) and maintains any data in line with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data Protection Act 2016.
    7. Suppliers can utilise Speech to Text software as long as this is made transparent to the Buyer and data is shared, stored and managed in a compliant way as set out in section 11 - Data Security.
    8. In order to provide translation and/or transcription services for Secret and Top Secret content, the Supplier(s) may be asked to meet the criteria in paragraph 11.4 of Section 11 - Data Security
    9. The Supplier is prohibited from using any tools/software (including CAT/MT tools) that is hosted by a third party which waives the Buyer’s right to not share their data with a Third Party.
    10. The Supplier agrees to save any template documents and shall not recharge for any duplicate translating throughout the life of the contract. The template will remain the property of the Buyer and will be returned at the end of the contract.
    11. The Authority, Quality Assurance Provider and/or Buyer may request confirmation of how solutions are delivered and how data is shared and stored safely between the Supplier and Buyer.
    12. Any documents and/or data contained within the Suppliers database which is in relation to any Services provided shall become the property of the Buyer at the end of the Call-Off Contract.
    13. The service shall be required at any location in the UK and/or overseas for example, where the Buyer requires Transcription to be carried out at the Buyer's premises for security reasons.
    14. Where overseas Translators are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    15. The Supplier shall ensure that all translations are completed in accordance with the translation industry standard ISO 17100 and where a Machine Translation Post Edit is required ISO 18587 or equivalent.
    16. The Supplier shall ensure that all translators/transcribers must translate/transcribe into their native tongue only and, where this is not possible, the translation/transcription must be revised thoroughly by someone of English native tongue with the necessary experience of the subject matter at no cost to the Buyer.

# **TELEPHONE INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* + 1. The Supplier must be able to deliver an on-demand and pre-booked service.
    2. For on-demand the Supplier must have the functionality to make the services of a Telephone Interpreter available within 30 seconds of receiving a call, qualified to the standards set out under Band 1 to Band 2 (See Annex 2) and in the languages listed in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
    3. Where the appointment is pre-booked, with a minimum of 24 hours’ notice the Buyer may stipulate a higher Banding and level of clearance. For example, Band 5 with SC clearance.
    4. The Supplier shall provide a consecutive interpreting service and ensure that:
* Telephone Interpreters can convert a spoken language from one language to another, enabling listeners and speakers to understand each other.
* Recording of Telephone conferences is available upon request.
* Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call Off Contract stage however this may be limited where in relation to an on-demand service.
  + 1. For overnight requirements, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
    2. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    3. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    4. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    5. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters always give their ID number on every call and name upon request.
    6. The Supplier shall conduct quality checks to ensure Interpreters are performing to set standards and that the Buyer’s data security policies are strictly adhered to. The Authority must be updated every 6 months with a report outlining the volume checked, the findings of the checks, corrective action taken (if any) and lessons learnt. The Buyer may also request this information at a frequency determined at Call Off stage.
    7. Where recordings of telephone conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    8. Suppliers shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any telephone based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    9. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent. .

# **SPOKEN VIDEO INTERPRETATION SERVICES**

* + 1. The Supplier must be able to facilitate pre-booked video calls for the languages set out in Annex 3. Please note, that where a language is not listed the service may still be provided and delivered under the rare language category.
    2. The Supplier may be requested to provide this service on demand and if possible the service will be defined at Call-Off Stage.
    3. The Supplier must ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
    4. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
    5. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recordings. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    6. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    7. For overnight requirement of Spoken Video Interpretation, the Supplier shall use vetted Interpreters from overseas to ensure costs are kept to a minimum.
    8. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    9. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    10. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    11. The Supplier shall ensure that Interpreters always give their ID number and name upon request and wear their valid company ID badge on every call.
    12. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    13. For Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.
    14. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.

# **NON SPOKEN FACE TO FACE & VIDEO INTERPRETING**

* + 1. The Supplier shall provide Interpreters who allow communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English in personal attendance, video conferencing technology or an alternative medium such as a translation.
    2. The Services which the Supplier shall provide under this Lot include;
* British Sign Language (BSL) Interpreters
* Irish Sign Language (ISL) Interpreters
* Foreign Sign Language Interpreters
* Deafblind Interpreters: Visual Frame, Hands On or Manual
* Deaf Relay (Intralingual language modification)
* Lip speakers
* Speech-to-text reporting (Palantypist)
* Electronic and manual note takers
* Video Relay Interpreting Services
* Cued Speech/Makaton
  + 1. The Supplier shall ensure that Foreign Sign Language interpreters shall comply with all mandatory requirements and meet the standards equal to those required for NRCPD/SRLPDC registration, in terms of academic qualifications and proven experience of interpreting and professional accountability before the assignment. Where this is not possible, the Supplier shall notify the Buyer and provide an alternative solution. It will then be the Buyer’s decision to accept or decline the booking at no additional cost.
    2. Where requested by the Buyer, additional services and higher levels of security may be required and these will be further specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    3. The Supplier shall ensure that UK based Interpreters are registered with NRCPD or SRLPDC including Lip speakers, Speech to Text Reporters and any Interpreters for the Deafblind. They must also carry their NRCPD/SRLPDC ID Cards.
    4. The Supplier shall work proactively and effectively to recruit Interpreters who allow communication to take place between Deaf and Deafblind people and others requiring support to access English.
    5. The Supplier should be able to provide all non-spoken services to support, but not limited to, the following:
* Interviews
* Hearings
* Judicial / Legal interpreting
* Escort interpreting
* Community interpreting
* Medical / Health interpreting
* Media interpreting
* Defence interpreting
  + 1. For complex legal interpreting Suppliers must adhere to the standards set out in ISO 20228:2019 or equivalent.
    2. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
    3. The Supplier must be able to facilitate on demand and pre-booked Video Interpreters.
    4. For on-demand, within 60 seconds of receiving the call, the Supplier shall have the functionality to make available the services of an Interpreter, qualified to a minimum standard specified by the Buyer which may include a minimum 3 year Registered Qualified status. The Interpreter shall provide a service in line with the Code of Conduct published with the National Registers of Communications Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD) or the Scottish Register of Language Professionals Working with the Deaf Community (SRLPDC).
    5. The Supplier must ensure its Video Interpreting Service is compatible with common conferencing technology for example but not limited to, Web Camera, Tablet Device, Smartphone, Video Phone and Video Conferencing kit.
    6. The Supplier shall have in place a suitable platform to host video conferences and if necessary the functionality to integrate into the software platform(s) utilised by the Buyer.
    7. Where the Buyer uses the Supplier’s platform the Buyer should be able to request recordings of the call. Where recording of video conferences take place, the Supplier cannot keep copies of the recording. All electronic and hard copy versions must be handed over to the Buyer. The Supplier must ensure that all copies on the Supplier systems are deleted.
    8. The Supplier shall have systems and process controls to ensure that the Interpreters are unable to make and/or keep their own copies of any video based (conference recordings or otherwise) interpreting discussions.
    9. The Supplier shall be able to act as the conference host where the Buyer is unable to do so.
    10. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters must be in an appropriately secure environment when servicing calls, free from noise and with full consideration for the Buyer’s data security guidelines.
    11. Where the Buyer requires additional services and higher levels of security these will be specified at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    12. For Non-Spoken Video Interpretation the cost of service should be in line with that within the Framework, either charged by the minute or by the hour – whichever is most economically advantageous to the Buyer. For example, if the initial booking is for 10 minutes it would be more advantageous to charge per minute but if that booking over runs as soon as the price is equivalent to or exceeds the charge per hour then this should be passed to the Buyer.

# **SPOKEN FACE TO FACE INTERPRETING**

* + 1. The Supplier shall provide Face-to-Face interpreting service (Simultaneous, Consecutive and Whispering) whereby the meaning of what is said in one language is transferred at the event in spoken form into a second language, by an interpreter in personal attendance. The expected language requirements are listed in Annex 3 but this is not exhaustive and Supplier may be asked for additional languages.
    2. The Supplier shall provide the following services under this Lot which shall include but not limited to;
* Interviews
* Hearings
* Conference interpreting
* Judicial / Legal interpreting
* Escort interpreting
* Community interpreting
* Medical / Health interpreting
* Media interpreting
* Defence interpreting
  + 1. Where overseas Interpreters are utilised then the Supplier must ensure that the necessary equivalence in terms of security clearances, qualifications, experience and CPD can be validated before being used to deliver services under the Framework.
    2. For complex legal interpreting Suppliers must adhere to the standards set out in ISO 20228:2019 or equivalent.
    3. Interpreting should be delivered in line with the guidance set out in ISO 18841:2018 or equivalent.
    4. The Supplier shall ensure that all Interpreters carry an official photo ID e.g. driving license or passport, to all assignments which should be valid within 12 months.
    5. The qualifications for all services under Lot 5 can be found in Annex 1.

1. **APPENDIX 6 – LOT 6: QUALITY ASSURANCE SERVICES**
   * 1. The Quality Assurance Provider must have the capability to quality assure the services provided by the Supplier and the Interpreters/Translators contracted to deliver services under a Call-Off Contract via this Framework. The assessment of quality will be done via, but not limited to the following:

* Assessment of a recorded face to face booking (audio or video)
* Assessment of a live booking in person (Spoken & Non-Spoken)
* Assessment of a telephone interpretation
* Assessment of a video interpretation (Spoken & Non-Spoken)
* Assessment of Spoken/Non Spoken language Interpreter via Video Role Play
* Assessment of translated documents
* Assessment of transcriptions
* Checking that the requirements in the booking have been met by the Supplier
  + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider must have the capability and capacity to deliver these services throughout the United Kingdom and Overseas.
    2. Where an Overseas in person assessment is required the cost of this service will be agreed at Call-Off Stage.
    3. The Quality Assurance Provider shall deliver a consistent, transparent and fair approach to how assessments are undertaken so as to not meaningfully change from Buyer to Buyer. Quality must be assessed against a Framework for Assessment which the Quality Assurance Provider must create taking into account the following:
    - The different Bandings as set out in Annex 2 for Spoken, Non Spoken

Interpretation and Translation services.

* + - Assessments must also comply with recognised industry standards and the relevant National Occupational Standards for both Interpreting and Translation.
    - Shall consider the various sectors that the Framework delivers into such as Central Government, Local Government, Emergency Services, the Health Sector and Third Sector and how assessments can be tailored to reflect these different settings.
    1. The Authority reserves the right to amend any Framework for Assessment in consultation with the Quality Assurance Provider to ensure the requirement set out under 1.4 is met and does not negatively impact on the delivery of services across the Framework and/or the volume of available Interpreters and Translators.
    2. These Services shall be required for a range of timescales, which the Buyer shall specify at the Call Off Contract stage, however it is envisaged that most requirements would be undertaken in a pre-booked manner to enable sufficient time for the transfer of relevant documentation and/or booking of a Quality Assessor in advance to undertake an in person assessment.
    3. The services shall be available 365 days a year, 24 hours a day.
    4. In order to provide Quality Assurance services for Secret and Top Secret content, the Quality Assurance Provider may be asked to meet the following criteria set out in paragraph 11.4 of section 11 - Data Security.
    5. The Quality Assurance Provider is prohibited from using any tools/software (including CAT/MT tools) that is hosted by a third party which waives the Buyer’s right to not share their data with a Third Party.
    6. Any use of technology must be delivered in a secure way ensuring any software is compliant with the security standards in section 11 (Data Security) and maintains any data in line with the Data Protection Act 2018 and the General Data Protection Act 2016.
    7. The Quality Assurance Provider must be able to facilitate the secure exchange of documents digitally to enable this service in accordance with GDPR and DPA 2018 or any revised/updated versions released by HMG.
    8. The Authority and/or Buyer may request confirmation of how a technology solution is delivered and how data is shared and stored safely.
    9. The Quality Assurance Provider must have the capability to review language pairings, but not limited to those described in Annex 3 within the unit price agreed at Framework level.
    10. The Quality Assurance Provider must have a Code of Conduct specifically in relation to the quality assurance activity they undertake. This must be shared and agreeable to the Authority and Buyer. If necessary the Quality Assurance Provider must accept reasonable amendments to the Code of Conduct where requested by the Buyer.
    11. The Quality Assurance Provider shall create a Quality Assurance Plan based on information provided by the Buyer as well as their own inherent understanding of the industry. At a minimum this shall include:
    - How checks will be proportioned across services, qualifications or experience
    - Mode of assessment i.e. in person/remotely based on service usage
    - Sample size
    - Identifiable areas of risk based on trends/complaints.

This service will be at no cost and must present a cost effective and viable solution to the Buyer. This plan will be reviewed to ensure it remains effective at a frequency determined by the Buyer

* + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider shall accommodate ad hoc requirements for quality assessments from the Buyer, including one off assessments undertaken remotely or face to face.
    2. The Quality Assurance Provider shall undertake in-depth compliance checks on any of the Lot 1-5 Suppliers adherence to the requirements set out in section 7.6 upon request of the Buyer. This will be done by requesting documentation from the Supplier or reviewing it in person at their premises. These checks will require the Quality Assurance Provider to assess whether the documentation used to enable the Interpreter/Translator to be recruited is sufficient and verifiable. Some of this documentation may need translating as the Interpreter/Translator may be based overseas. Where documentation cannot be verified the Buyer and Supplier must be notified in writing within 5 working days and corrective action sort, either by removing the Interpreter/Translator from use on the Call-Off Contract or re-banding them to accurately reflect their qualifications/experience. Upon request the Quality Assurance Provider shall provide data in relation to these checks to the Authority and Buyer.
    3. Where, because of circumstances outside the control of the Quality Assurance Provider and/or Assessor a planned assessment cannot be undertaken the Quality Assurance Provider can claim the unit cost for that service. For example, an in person assessment cannot be undertaken as the appointment was cancelled without the Quality Assurers knowledge or an Interpreter fails to attend an invitation for assessment.
    4. Where the initial assessment is not completed due to the actions of the Quality Assurance Provider and/or the Assessor (such as failure to provide an Assessor or the Assessor does not attend the scheduled appointment) the Quality Assurance Provider must provide the replacement assessment at no cost.
    5. All assessments undertaken by the Assessor acting on behalf of the Quality Assurance Provider must consider, at a minimum, the following:
    - The accuracy of the translation/interpretation
    - Whether the Translator/Interpreter was acting in accordance with the relevant

Code of Conduct.

* + - That the requirements of the booking have been met by the Supplier i.e.

Instructed Interpreter/Translator had the stated qualifications, clearance and experience stipulated in the booking. This should be a lighter touch assessment based on the requirement of the booking vs the ‘Bandings’ set out in Annex 1 and not the in-depth compliance check set out in 1.17.

* + 1. All assessments must be documented and a report provided to the Buyer within 10 working days or at a time period agreed with the Buyer. At a minimum the report must details the following:
    - Did the Supplier act in accordance with the booking?
    - Did the Interpreter/Translator provide a quality service?
    - Next Steps
    1. Where the Buyer has requested multiple checks the Buyer can request alternative reporting methods, which will be confirmed at Call-Off stage.
    2. As part of the report the Quality Assurance Provider must measure the quality of the Interpreter/Translator and mark the outcome as one of the following:
    - **1.23.1 Pass**
    - Where no issues are observed this must be communicated to the

Interpreter/Translator, Buyer and Supplier within 10 working days or a frequency agreed at Call Off stage.

* + - **1.23.2 Development Required**
    - If the assessment highlights concerns and/or

the standards in the Call Off determines that a ‘Development Required’ must be given then the Quality Assurance Provider must detail the issues observed and share these with the Interpreter/Translator, Buyer and Supplier within 10 working days or at the frequency agreed at Call Off stage.

* + - The Quality Assurance Provider must also provide direct feedback to the Interpreter/Translator detailing the assessment outcome within 10 working days.
    - **1.23.3 Fail**
    - If the assessment highlights concerns and/or

the standards in the Call Off determines that a ‘Fail’ must be given then the Quality Assurance Provider must detail the issues observed including the methodology used and share this with the Buyer and Supplier within 24 hours or at the frequency agreed at Call Off stage.

* + - The Quality Assurance Provider must also provide direct feedback to the Interpreter/Translator detailing why the assessment has failed within 24 hours.
    1. CPD may be offered by the Quality Assurance Provider but it is not mandatory that the Interpreter/Translator shall accept any suggested courses.

* + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider must keep accurate records/recordings to allow an audit and or appeal by the Interpreter/Translator to be responded to.
    2. Where the Interpreter/Translator has been assessed as ‘Development required’ the Quality Assurance Provider shall, where possible, undertake a reassessment within a period of 3 to 6 months of the date of the first assessment. To enable this check to occur the Supplier must have in place a system to determine if that Interpreter/Translator has undertaken any further assignments on any contract the Quality Assurance Provider is contracted to fulfil as this would be considered an ‘Identifiable Risk’ as per 1.15.
    3. Where the Interpreter/Translator has been assessed as ‘Fail’ the Quality Assurance Provider must offer the individual an opportunity to sit a reassessment within 5 working days. The assessment must be done in a controlled environment using a set script/text which is tailored to the experience, qualifications, language and sector (for example Health, Criminal Justice, Government) the Interpreter/Translator was originally assessed against. This reassessment is chargeable to the Interpreter/Translator not the Buyer but must be charged at the same cost as charged to the Buyer.
    4. Where the Interpreter/Translator refuses to sit an assessment or reassessment the Quality Assurance Provider should recommend that they are not be used as part of the delivery of the Buyer’s Call-Off Contract and this must be communicated to the Interpreter/Translator, Buyer and Supplier within 24 hours.
    5. Where a reassessment is undertaken, the Quality Assurance Provider must provide an outcome within 24hours. If the Interpreter/Translator is reassessed as ‘Development Required’ or ‘Pass’ the Quality Assurance Provider should notify the Interpreter/Translator, Buyer and Supplier within 24 hours.
    6. Where the Interpreter/Translator has been suspended from a Call-Off Contract by the Supplier, under the Buyers instruction, the Quality Assurance Provider may act as the route for the Interpreter/Translator to be granted permission to seek reinstatement with their Supplier.

To do so the Quality Assurance Provider must be able to reassess the Interpreter/Translator based on:

* Any evidence of further development i.e. CPD activity, further qualifications which postdate the ‘Failed’ assessment, additional experience gained;

and/or

* Undertake a further assessment of their capability via an assessment which is chargeable to the Interpreter/Translator at the same cost charged to the Buyer.

The Quality Assessor must be able to make a recommendation based on the above as to whether the Interpreter/Translator has addressed the issues/concerns previously identified. The outcome shall be passed to the Interpreter/Translator and the Supplier and/or Buyer as agreed at Call Off stage within 24 hours.

* + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider will need to provide anonymised data to record the total number of assessments undertaken and outcomes (Pass/Development Required/Fail) on a quarterly basis to the Authority or at a period agreed at Call Off stage with the Buyer.
    2. Where an assessment results in a Fail but the Translator/Interpreter has another language the Quality Assurance Provider may recommend that they can continue to work in their other language as long as it meets the minimum requirements of the Framework i.e. Band 1 for Spoken Interpretation/Translation. It will be at the Buyer’s discretion to accept or refuse this recommendation.
    3. Where an Interpreter/Translator is found to have failed and they are registered with a Regulatory Body such as NRCPD, SRLPDC or NRPSI then the Regulatory Body should be notified. The Quality Assurance Provider must ensure any notification is done in accordance with GDPR guidelines.
    4. Assessments shall not be undertaken by Assessors with less experience or Qualifications than the individual they are assessing without express permission from the Buyer.
    5. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that their Framework pricing allows for the full recruitment process as no allowance will be made by the Authority or Buyer for price increases due to requirements to improve and/or amend their recruitment process.
    6. The Quality Assurance Provider shall maintain and actively support recruitment of new Assessors to support the delivery of services under Lot 6. The Authority and/or Buyer may request evidence of the recruitment activity and may ask for additional processes to be included which will be determined at the Call Off stage.
    7. The Quality Assurance Provider must have in place, robust appointment and recruitment procedures that ensure any Assessors are suitably qualified and experienced to deliver any requirements which may be required under Lot 6.
    8. The Quality Assurance Provider shall employ and or contract relevant and linguistic specific, qualified language assessors/testers/teachers to conduct the interview process as appropriate.
    9. As a minimum, for all Central Government Departments and members of the Armed Forces, a Baseline Personnel Security Standard (BPSS) or an equivalent of BPSS of all Quality Assurance Personnel and all approved subcontractors must be undertaken by the Quality Assurance Provider in accordance with [HMG Baseline Personnel Security Standard](https://assets.publishing.service.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment_data/file/714002/HMG_Baseline_Personnel_Security_Standard_-_May_2018.pdf).
    10. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure, prior to appointing any Assessor to undertake assignments under the Framework, that the individual completes an application form that records the following:
* Experience of previous language assessments and evidence to verify
* Qualifications including supporting evidence to verify
* Current security clearances and evidence to verify
* Right to work and evidence to verify

The Quality Assurance Provider must validate the information provided to ensure it is accurate, including checks with relevant Regulatory Bodies/References if necessary. All of the above must be stored in a secure digital database. Upon request some or all of the above shall be made available to the Authority and/or Buyer within 5 working days in a digital format.

* + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider shall verify the nationality and immigration status of applicants and ensure that Assessors who are overseas nationals and who do not live in the UK have a valid UK work permit prior to submitting them for engagement. A copy of a valid permit shall be held on file digitally, the copy shall be in date and verified.
    2. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that information is obtained as to whether Assessors are suspended from duty with any other organisation, including regulatory bodies.
    3. The Quality Assurance Provider shall undertake individual face-to-face selection interviews in a location that is secure and private for all potential Assessors that are short-listed and may be appointed. Where face to face selection interviews are not practical they may be conducted via another channel i.e. telephone/video conferencing and in any event the Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that adequate controls are in place to support robust procedures in the identification and verification of the Assessor.
    4. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that Assessors are aware and have sufficient knowledge of relevant legislative requirements to the specific industry sector or specialist area that they are assessing e.g. Health and Education, working with vulnerable people and confidentiality issues.
    5. The terms and conditions of the Assessor’s legal relationship; full/part time employment, associate or self-employed to the Quality Assurance Provider shall be given to the Assessor in full and in writing before the Quality Assurance Provider accepts the Assessor for work.
    6. The Quality Assurance Provider shall keep a record of any formal interview conducted with an Assessor. Information in relation to the interviews shall be held within a secure database system (refer to Section 11 - Data Security) and be made available to the Authority and/or Buyer upon request within 5 working days.
    7. The Supplier shall keep a secure database (refer to Section 11 - Data Security) from which they are able to demonstrate that all Assessors possess the qualifications, competencies and skills to meet the standards required by the Authority and/or Buyer as part of the delivery of services under Lot 6.
    8. The Quality Assurance Provider shall have a process in place to ensure that any Assessors can declare a conflict of interest and abide by the Quality Assurance Providers Code of Conduct. This process may be reviewed by the Authority to ensure it is compliant with 1.14 of Appendix 6.
    9. The Quality Assurance Provider should be aware that the Buyer may need additional services which will be agreed at Call-Off Contract Stage.

* + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider shall provide End User Feedback as a separate service. This service shall deliver the following:
    - The creation of a bespoke model to collate end user feedback on behalf of the Buyer.
    - Management of the process, analysis and reporting.
    1. The Quality Assurance Provider must be able to deliver a tailored solution to gather feedback in any of the languages, but not limited to, those described in Annex 3.
    2. The Quality Assurance Provider shall provide this service using a variety of mediums to positively influence engagements such as:
    - By post
    - By SMS
    - By Email
    - By Phone
    1. The Buyer would determine the scope, languages and model at Call Off stage.
    2. The Quality Assurance Provider must have the capability to upscale their service delivery to ensure continuity of service throughout the lifetime of the Framework so that the on boarding of new Buyers does not affect the service received by existing Buyers.
    3. The Quality Assurance Provider must host a website clearly stating it is a provider to the Crown Commercial Service and what Lots the Supplier has been awarded to. The Website should also include contact details for the Commercial Agreement Manager of the Framework.
    4. The Quality Assurance Provider shall be responsible for the professional development, accountability and quality of the directly employed Assessors used to provide services to the Buyer. Where the Assessor is not directly employed the Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that they have the correct level of professional development, training, and quality to perform the assignment allocated to them and they have access to guidance on how to improve their skills.
    5. Where the Assessor is directly employed by the Quality Assurance Provider any training and continuing professional development (CPD) shall be provided by and at the expense of the Supplier. The Supplier shall not pass on any costs of such training to the Assessor.
    6. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that all staff, whether employed or contracted including Assessors and sub-contractors are security cleared to the appropriate level as specified by the Buyer, prior to them undertaking work on this Framework.
    7. The Quality Assurance Provider shall comply with the relevant guidance for any vetting including any requirements agreed by the Buyer at the Call Off stage which may include the administration of managing the clearances.
    8. The Quality Assurance Provider may be required to implement physical, technical, personnel and procedural security controls as part of a layered or defence in depth approach to security that effectively balances prevention, detection, protection and response. The Buyer will stipulate their precise requirements at the Call-Off Contract stage.
    9. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that a robust Security Incident/Breach procedure is in place for their premises and the Buyer informed immediately of any compromise to the Quality Assurance Provider’s and/or Buyers’ assets.
    10. The Quality Assurance Provider must comply and remain compliant with the [HMG Security Policy Framework (SPF)](https://www.gov.uk/government/publications/security-policy-framework) due to the sensitive nature of some of the information contained as part of the delivery of the Framework and subsequent Call-Offs.
    11. The Quality Assurance Provider must ensure that the appropriate level of data security is implemented in the provision of the Services to maintain acceptable risk levels for the handling of data securely as defined by the Buyer at Call-Off stage.

* + 1. Interpreters/Translators shall not keep notes of the assignment electronically. Any paper notes made by the Interpreter shall be cross shredded and securely disposed of in a manner that complies at least with HMG Standard No.5 (IS5) or its equivalent.
    2. The Quality Assurance Provider, any Subcontractors, Assessor’s and systems utilised to deliver services under the Framework must maintain data in line with the requirements set out in Joint Schedule 11 (Data Processing). The Quality Assurance Provider must also ensure that any changes/replacements to these laws are enacted according to the requirements set out by HMG.
    3. All directly employed staff must receive training on GDPR and the Data Protection Act and evidence of this training must be maintained for the duration of the Framework Agreement and/or Call Off. This may be requested by the Authority, and/or Buyer and must be supplied within 5 working days.
    4. The Buyer shall specify which payment option(s) they will require at the Call-Off Contract stage. The Quality Assurance Provider shall have the ability to support payment options, with no additional charge, as directed by the Buyer to include, but not limited to:
* Electronic Procurement Cards (EPCs)
* Billing to project and or cost centre codes
* Lodge cards
* Consolidated invoice accounts, for example 7 or 30 days
* Individual and or single bill back (for example not consolidated)
* Manual invoicing
* Invoicing to different levels of detail
  + 1. The Quality Assurance Provider shall comply with Buyer’s requirements in respect of authorisation, invoicing and payment processes and procedures specified by individual Buyer.
    2. Invoices shall be created in line with the Buyer’s requirements but at a minimum they must contain itemised charges for service provided and rates applied.
    3. The Quality Assurance Provider shall at all times during the Framework Period and the term of any Call Off Contract(s), comply with the Standards and must be certificated in the following Standards by the end of the first Framework contract year:

**a) Service Management Standards**

* ISO 9001:2015 - Certified
* ISO 22301:2012/2019 - Certified

**b) Information Security Management Standards**

* ISO 27001:2013/2017 - Certified
  + 1. The Buyer may ask for additional Standards which will be specified at Call-Off Contract stage.
    2. The Authority and Buyer shall not be liable for any costs of implementing these Standards and the full cost of implementation shall be borne by the Supplier.
    3. The Authority and/or Buyer may request data and reports on an ad hoc basis to assist with Parliamentary Questions (PQs). The Quality Assurance Provider shall within one working day of request by the Authority and/or Buyer provide the required data or information.
    4. The Quality Assurance Provider shall provide the Authority with data in relation to the number of complaints received on a quarterly basis or as agreed at Call Off stage. This data must inform the Authority about the total volume of complaints, the volume upheld, the volume which were considered founded and the volume by service delivery.
    5. The Quality Assurance Provider shall provide the Authority with updates on, but not limited to, the following: number of Assessor’s it has available, age groups and how many new entrants there have been on an annual basis.
    6. The Quality Assurance Provider shall produce and provide to the Authority and/or the Buyer any requested tailored/non-standard Management Information reports as may be reasonably requested by the Authority or Buyer from time to time which shall be provided free of charge, for example Gain share/Equality and Diversity Monitoring.
    7. The Quality Assurance Provider shall have in place robust and auditable procedures for logging, investigating, managing, escalating and resolving complaints initiated by the Authority and/or Buyer, its representatives and/or its customers, employees and contractors. The procedure should allow for the identification and tracking of individual complaints from initiation to resolution.
    8. Complaints shall be acknowledged within 24 hours, and satisfactorily resolved within 5 working days, or at time period in agreement with the Authority/Buyer.
    9. The Authority, where appropriate, will meet with the Buyer in order to discuss delivery performance and address any concerns that may exist around the provision of services.
    10. The Quality Assurance Provider shall ensure that it has a policy in place that enables employed staff and other members of your organisation to voice concerns in a responsible and effective manner, this includes where a staff member and other members of your organisation discovers information which they believe shows serious malpractice or wrongdoing within the organisation. The policy shall allow for this information to be disclosed internally without fear of reprisal, and there should be arrangements to enable this to be done independently of line management. The policy shall include:
* Details of The Public Interest Disclosure Act, which came into effect in 1999 and gives legal protection to employees against being dismissed or penalised by their employers as a result of publicly disclosing certain serious concerns.
* Details of a prescribed person or body if an individual feels they cannot go to their employer.

1. **ANNEX 1 - QUALIFICATIONS**

**TRANSLATION & TRANSCRIPTION SERVICES**

The range of Translator qualifications for this service include, but are not limited to, the below. The Supplier must be able to provide all of the below upon request within the pricing submitted.

**Translation:**

* Honours degree in the relevant language and/or a degree in Translation.
* QCF Level 7 qualification in translation or an MA in Translation.
* Recognised postgraduate qualification in Translation (for transcribers preferably the Diploma in Public Services Interpreting in the relevant genre.

**Transcription**:

* Qualifications for Transcription requirements may include be based on the above or those set out for Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpretation and will be clarified at Call Off stage,

**TELEPHONE INTERPRETING SERVICES**

The range of interpreting qualifications and criteria required for Telephone and Video Interpreting shall include the below. Please note the qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver.

**On Demand Telephone Interpretation:**

* Level 3 Community Interpreting
* Level 3 Certificate in Bilingual Skills – Police
* Recognised English Degree from Foreign University.
* Level 1 Interpreting

**Pre-Booked Telephone Interpretation:**

* DPSI Qualification (including Law)
* Diploma in Police Interpreting
* Diploma in Community Interpreting
* QCF Level 6 in Interpretation
* QCF Level 7 in Interpretation
* Honours degree in the relevant language with Interpreting component and/or a degree in Interpreting.
* QCF Level 7 qualification in translation such as the IoLET Diploma in

Translation or an MA in Translation

* Level 3 Community Interpreting or equivalent
* Level 4 Community Interpreting or equivalent
* Level 3 Certificate in Bilingual Skills – Police
* Recognised English Degree from Foreign University.

All spoken interpreters must have IELTS of 6.5 or equivalent as a minimum requirement.

**SPOKEN FACE TO FACE & VIDEO QUALIFICATIONS**

The range of interpreting qualifications and criteria required for Spoken Face to Face and Video Interpreting shall include the below. The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver.

* DPSI Qualification (including Law)
* Diploma in Police Interpreting
* Diploma in Community Interpreting
* QCF Level 6 in Interpretation
* QCF Level 7 in Interpretation
* Honours degree in the relevant language with Interpreting component and/or a degree in Interpreting.
* QCF Level 7 qualification in translation such as the IoLET Diploma in

Translation or an MA in Translation

* Level 3 Community Interpreting or equivalent
* Level 4 Community Interpreting or equivalent
* Level 3 Certificate in Bilingual Skills – Police
* Recognised English Degree from Foreign University.

All spoken interpreters must have IELTS of 6.5 or equivalent as a minimum requirement.

1. **ANNEX 2 - BANDINGS**

|  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **BAND 1** | | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent (The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver) | Experience | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 5 or equivalent | * Native speaker of the relevant foreign language. * QCF Level 2 Interpreting Course | Less than 100 Hours of Public Sector Interpreting | * Non-complex conversations. * Telephone Interpreting for basic administrative conversations * Community Interpreting |
| **BAND 2** | | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent (The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver) | Experience | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 5 or equivalent | * Native speaker of the relevant foreign Language   And   * Community Interpreting Certificate or an equivalent qualification at QCF Level 2/3 Interpreting Course   And   * Provide documented evidence of language-specific training and/or CPD within the preceding 12 months | 100 Hours of Public Sector Interpreting | * Non-complex conversations. * Telephone Interpreting for basic administrative conversations. * Community Interpreting |
| **BAND 3** | | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent (The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver) | Experience | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 7.5 or equivalent | * Diploma in Public Sector Interpreting * Diploma in Police Interpreting * QCF Level 6 qualification which clearly demonstrates the ability to operate in English and a Foreign Language fluently.   And   * Provide documented evidence of language-specific training and/or CPD within the preceding 12 months | 101-400 Hours of Public Sector Interpreting | * Can deliver complex requirements * Can work across the public sector and deliver complex requirements. |
| **BAND 4** | | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent (The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver) | Experience | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 7.5 or equivalent | * Diploma in Public Sector Interpreting * Diploma in Police Interpreting * QCF Level 6 qualification which clearly demonstrates the ability to operate in English and a Foreign Language fluently.   And   * Provide documented evidence of language-specific training and/or CPD within the preceding 12 months | 400-1000 Hours of Public Sector Interpreting | * Can deliver complex requirements * Can work across the public sector and deliver complex requirements. |
| **BAND 5** | | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent (The qualifications listed must be held in the language the interpreter is intended to deliver) | Experience | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 7.5 or equivalent | * Diploma in Public Sector Interpreting (with specialism such as Law/Health) * Diploma in Police Interpreting * QCF Level 7 qualification which clearly demonstrates the ability to operate in English and a Foreign Language fluently.   And   * Provide documented evidence of language-specific training and/or CPD within the preceding 12 months | 1000+ Hours of Public Sector Interpreting | * Can deliver complex requirements * Can work across the public sector and deliver complex requirements. |

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| **NON SPOKEN INTERPRETATION BANDINGS** | |
|  | |
| **REGISTERED SIGN LANGUAGE INTERPRETER – RSLI** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in all Public Sector settings, dealing with complex requirements. |
| **TRAINEE SIGN LANGUAGE INTERPRETER – TSLI** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in most Public Sector settings but cannot work in the Criminal Justice System or in Mental Health settings. |
| **REGISTERED INTERPRETER FOR DEAFBLIND PEOPLE** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in all Public Sector settings, dealing with complex requirements. |
| **REGISTERED TRAINEE INTERPRETER FOR DEAFBLIND PEOPLE** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in most Public Sector settings but cannot work in the Criminal Justice System or in Mental Health settings. |
| **REGISTERED LIPSPEAKER** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in all Public Sector settings, dealing with complex requirements. |
| **TRAINEE LIPSPEAKER** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in most Public Sector settings but cannot work in the Criminal Justice System or in Mental Health settings. |
| **REGISTERED ELECTRONIC OR MANUAL NOTETAKER** | |
|  | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in all Public Sector settings, dealing with complex requirements. |
| **TRAINEE ELECTRONIC OR MANUAL NOTETAKER** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in most Public Sector settings but cannot work in the Criminal Justice System or in Mental Health settings. |
| **REGISTERED SPEECH TO TEXT REPORTER** | |
|  | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in all Public Sector settings, dealing with complex requirements. |
| **TRAINEE SPEECH TO TEXT REPORTER** | |
| Registered: | Tasks: |
| * Registered as a Registered Sign Language Interpreter (RSLI) with the National Registers of Communication Professionals working with Deaf and Deafblind People (NRCPD)   or   * Scottish Register of Language Professionals with the Deaf Community. | * Can work in most Public Sector settings but cannot work in the Criminal Justice System or in Mental Health settings. |

|  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- |
| **TRANSLATOR BAND** | | |
| English Language Skills (minimum requirement) | Qualifications or Equivalent: | Tasks: |
| * Native English Speaker or IELTS 7.5 or equivalent | * Honours degree in the relevant language and/or a degree in Translation. * QCF Level 7 qualification in translation or an MA in Translation. * Recognised postgraduate qualification in Translation (for transcribers preferably the Diploma in Public Services Interpreting in the relevant genre. | * Can deliver both common and specialist translation requirements. |

1. **ANNEX 3 – LANGUAGE LIST**

|  |  |  |  |  |  |  |
| --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- | --- |
| **Group A** | **Group B** | | **Group C** | | **Group D** | **Group E** |
| **Western European** | **Eastern European** | | **Asian, Arabic & Oriental** | | **African** | **Specialist (Rare)** |
| Basque | Albanian | Serbo-Croatian | Arabic | Kyrgz | Afrikaans | Alcholi |
| Catalan | Belarussian | Slovak | Armenian | Malay | Algerian | Akan (Asante/Fante) |
| Danish | Bosnian | Slovenian | Assyrian | Malayalam | Amharic | Bantu |
| Dutch | Bulgarian | Turkish | Azerbaijani | Mandarin | Bravanese | Bete (Nigeria) |
| English | Croatian | Ukrainian | Bengali | Marathi | Fulani (Nigeria) | Creole |
| Flemish | Czech |  | Burmese | Mongolian | Ga (Ghanaian) | Dinka |
| French | Estonian |  | Cantonese | Nepali | Hausa | Konkani (Kannada Script) |
| German | Finnish |  | Dari | Pashto | Igbo (Ibo) | Kikongo |
| Italian | Georgian |  | Farsi, Eastern (Afghan) | Punjabi | Kinyarwanda | Kikuyu |
| Norwegian | Greek |  | Farsi, Western (Persian) | Punjabi (Mirpuri) | Lingala | Kirundi |
| Portuguese | Hungarian |  | Gujerati | Sinhalese | Lugandan | Kisii (Kenya) |
| Spanish | Icelandic |  | Gurmukhi(Punjabi Script) | Sylheti (Bengali) | Ndebele(Zimbabwe) | Krio (SL) |
| Swedish | Latvian |  | Hakka (China) | Tamil | Shona (Zimbabwe) | Laotian |
|  | Lithuanian |  | Hebrew | Tagalog/Filipino | Oromo (Ethiopia) | Luo (Uganda) |
|  | Macedonian |  | Hindi | Telugu | Somali | Lutora |
|  | Maltese |  | Indonesian | Thai | Swahili | Mandingo/Mandinka |
|  | Moldovan |  | Japanese | Tibetan | Tigrinya | Mauritian-Creole |
|  | Polish |  | Khmer (Cambodian) | Urdu | Twi | Papiamento |
|  | Romanian |  | Korean | Uzbek | Yoruba | Seychelles-Creole |
|  | Russian |  | Kurdish (Sorani) | Vietnamese | Zulu | Wolof |
|  | Serbian |  | Kurdish (Kurmanji/Bahdini) |  |  | Gaelic (Scottish/Irish) |
|  |  |  |  |  |  | Welsh |

1. **ANNEX 4 – REGIONAL AREAS**

|  |  |
| --- | --- |
| North East | Tees Valley & Durham, Northumberland & Tyne and Wear |
| North West | Cumbria, Cheshire, Greater Manchester, Lancashire, Merseyside |
| Yorkshire and the Humber | East Yorkshire & Northern Lincolnshire (Humberside), North Yorkshire, South Yorkshire, West Yorkshire |
| East Midlands | Derbyshire, Nottinghamshire, Leicestershire, Rutland, Northamptonshire, Lincolnshire |
| West Midlands | Herefordshire, Worcestershire, Warwickshire, Shropshire, Staffordshire, West Midlands |
| East of England | East Anglia (Cambridgeshire, Norfolk and Suffolk), Bedfordshire, Hertfordshire, Essex |
| Greater London | Inner London – West, Inner London – East, Outer London – East and North East, Outer London – South, Outer London – West and North West |
| South East | Berkshire, Buckinghamshire, Oxfordshire, Surrey, East Sussex, WestSussex, Hampshire, Isle of Wight, Kent |
| South West | Gloucestershire, Wiltshire, Bristol, Dorset, Somerset, Devon, Cornwall and Isles of Scilly |
| Wales | West Wales, The Valleys, East Wales |
| Scotland | Eastern Scotland, South Western Scotland, North Eastern Scotland, Highlands and Islands |
| Northern Ireland | Northern Ireland |
| Overseas | World |